

Terrorising the Belt and Road: A critical analysis of security threats to Chinese nationals and businesses in Pakistan

Jawad Syed Suleman Dawood School of Business Lahore University of Management Sciences

LUMS Working Paper: CPMI/2017/11/2

Suleman Dawood School of Business Lahore University of Management Sciences Terrorising the Belt and Road

Terrorising the Belt and Road: A critical analysis of security threats to Chinese nationals and businesses in Pakistan[•]

Jawad Syed Suleman Dawood School of Business Lahore University of Management Sciences Jawad.Syed@lums.edu.pk

November 2017*

[•] The author is thankful to Dr Omair Haroon for his valuable input and comments on an earlier draft of this paper. Thanks are also due to Dr Memoona Tariq for her assistance in locating incidents of violence.

^{*} Working papers are in draft form. This working paper is distributed for purposes of comment and discussion only. It may not be reproduced without permission of the author.

Terrorising the Belt and Road: A critical analysis of security threats to Chinese nationals and businesses in Pakistan

Abstract

This paper offers an overview of security threats facing China's Belt and Road Initiative in Pakistan. With a focus on the China Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), it offers a comprehensive account of attacks on Chinese nationals and businesses from 2001 to 2017. The study identifies Takfiri Islamists and Baloch separatists as two major groups posing threat to CPEC. The paper argues that the much-publicised socio-economic benefits of CPEC cannot be reaped unless both forms of militancy are comprehensively addressed.

Keywords: Belt and Road Initiative, China Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC), One Belt One Road, Takfiri Islamist extremism, Baloch nationalism and separatism

Introduction

China Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) comprises multiple infrastructure projects that are presently being implemented in various parts of Pakistan. With a total value exceeding \$60 billion, CPEC is a leading component of China's Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) that seeks to integrate countries and regions with China to enhance international trade, socio-economic connectivity and development (Siddiqui, 2017).

Chinese President Xi Jinping unveiled the idea of "Silk Road Economic Belt" in a 2013 speech at Kazakhstan's Nazarbayev University. Designed to stimulate economic development by enhancing regional and global interconnectivity, the BRI aims to integrate the world's largest landmass—from Vladivostok to Lisbon, from Gwadar to Shanghai and from Moscow to Singapore — through a network of hard and soft infrastructure linked to China - from transportation, telecommunication and energy infrastructure to financial integration and socio-political coordination (Rolland, 2017).

CPEC is expected to strengthen Pakistan's economy by construction of road networks, implementation of energy projects, and creation of special economic zones. CPEC became partly operational on 13 November 2016 when Chinese cargo of 250 containers was transported overland from Xinjiang in China to Gwadar Port in Pakistan for onward maritime shipment to Middle East, West Asia and Africa (*The Tribune*, 2016).

According to a media report, about 71,000 Chinese nationals visited Pakistan in 2016. while more than 27,500 visa extensions were granted in the same year, a 41 percent increase on 2015, suggesting more Chinese are staying in Pakistan for longer (*VOA*, 2017). While thousands of Chinese nationals are currently working on Belt and Road projects in Pakistan, this second wave of Chinese arrivals, numbering in the thousands, comprises entrepreneurs, traders and tourists. Some of them are opening restaurants, shopping stores and language schools, while others are exploring what products they could sell in Pakistan (a market of 207 million people) or what products they could make in a cost-effective manner in Pakistan. In Islamabad, Karachi and Lahore, Chinese visitors now outnumber other foreigners, and the country's first-ever Chinese-language newspaper, Huashang, has been launched. In hotels, shops and roadmaps, instructions in the Chinese language are increasingly common (Hashim, 2017).

Given that the CPEC runs from Kashgar in China to the ports of Karachi and Gwadar in Pakistan, it is a cross-country initiative for Pakistan. In recent decades, Pakistan has seen violence and instability, and the country's security situation has particular relevance to China (Pantucci & Lain, 2016). Chinese national and projects face violence at the hands of militants who oppose CPEC due to a variety of reasons, including Takfiri Islamists and Baloch regional nationalists or separatists. *Takfir* means excommunication and a *Takfiri* is an extremist Muslim who denounces other Muslims as *kafir* (disbeliever or infidel) owing to political, ideological or sect-based differences, and condone acts of violence including suicide bombings against Muslims and non-Muslims as legitimate methods of enforcing a Takfiri supremacist agenda.¹ Moreover, CPEC also faces violence at the hands of extremist

¹ While Takfiri clerics and groups do not identify themselves as Takfiris or simply reject this label, it is their very ideology and acts of excommunication and violence which demonstrate their Takfiri characteristics. Takfiris are also known as Khawarij, the first radical group in the history of Islam that adopted an extremist approach to *takfir* and violence. Within South Asia, Takfiri ideology and violence is a hallmark of an extremist section within Deobandi branch of Sunni Islam, and is evident in the shape of militant outfits such as the Taliban, Lashkar-e-Jhangvi, Sipah-e-Sahaba Pakistan, Jamaat-ul-Ahrar, Ahle Sunnat Wal Jamaat, Jaish-e-Muhammad, Jundallah and other similar groups which operate with different names and overlapping membership. The Deobandis represent an ultra-conservative movement within Sunni Islam in South Asia, which is partly influenced by the Salafi/Wahhabi ideology due to its hardline stance against Sufi Sunni practices of visiting Sufi shrines and celebrating the Prophet Muhammad's birthday (Milad or Mawlid). The name derives from Deoband, India, where the madrassa Darul Uloom Deoband is situated. The Deobandis represent a

sections within Baloch ethnic or nationalist groups whose agenda is to separate Balochistan from Pakistan. Such violence is part of a larger cross-national guerrilla war waged by Baloch regional nationalists against the governments of Pakistan and Iran, mostly culminating in acts of violence in the Balochistan province in southwestern Pakistan and the Sistan-Baluchestan province in southeastern Iran. In Pakistan, these separatist militants are currently engaged in a low-intensity insurgency against the state, and have systematically attacked government and security institutions, energy installations, non-Baloch population as well as foreign nationals. Baloch militant outfits are opposed to CPEC and consider it as an exploitative project by the governments of Pakistan and China.

According to a 2016 estimate, militants trying to disrupt CPEC's projects in Pakistan have killed 44 workers and wounded more than 100 since 2014 (Hassan, 2016). This ongoing threat has increased Chinese worries about CPEC's security. **Appendix 'A'** offers pictures of some of the attacks on Chinese nationals.

Indeed, some of the roots of anti-Chinese violence in Pakistan may be sourced to Chinese Islamist militants, some of whom are present in Pakistan's tribal areas along with the Taliban and Al-Qaeda and their local handlers such as Lashkar-e-Jhangvi (LeJ) and Jundallah. An anonymous Pakistani intelligence official told a Karachi-based publication: "We are now quite certain that foreign militants living in Pakistan and their Pakistani hosts, infuriated with Islamabad's cooperation with Beijing, are carrying out these attacks (Ansari, 2007; Smith, 2009).

Chinese nationals and projects in Pakistan have faced fairly regular attacks since 9/11. Pakistanis working on other Chinese projects have also been targeted. Since the 2001 attack in Sibi that injured one Chinese engineer and the 2004 attack in Gwadar that killed three Chinese engineers, there has been a pattern of unrelenting violence against Chinese nationals and other personnel working on Chinese or CPEC related projects. This has resulted in official condemnation by the Chinese government demanding Pakistani government to ensure full security of Chinese citizens in Pakistan. For example, when three Chinese engineers were killed in February 2006 in Hub, Balochistan (PDO, 2006), Vice Governor of the Anhui Province, Wen Haiying, stated "that the death of the Chinese engineers in the terrorist attack in Pakistan had [stirred] a wave of deep shock and grief among 64 million people of the Province" (BT, 2006; Smith, 2009).

In 2006, a group of Chinese nationals were kidnapped by Takfiri Islamists of a Deobandi madrassa in Islamabad who accused them of prostitution. In February 2012, Hua Jing, a Chinese female travelling in Peshawar was shot and killed in the street in an attack claimed by the Pakistani Taliban as revenge for the Chinese government killing Muslims in the Xinjiang province (*Reuters*, 2012; Small, 2015). In May 2014, an adventurous Chinese cyclist, Hong Xudong, was kidnapped by a Takfiri Islamist group which claimed to have targeted him for being Chinese. He was eventually released in August 2015 in what was described as 'an intelligence operation' (*BBC*, 2015). In March 2015, militants set five oil tankers on fire and abducted four local workers reportedly carrying fuel for a Chinese company working on the Saindak Copper Gold Project in Balochistan's Chaghi district. Police sources believed that the tankers were targeted specifically because they were supplying oil to a Chinese company (Pantucci & Lain, 2016). In a statement, the Baloch

numerical minority but increasingly influential and resourceful community within Sunni Muslims in Pakistan. However, they constitute a significant part of the population in the Pashtun areas of Pakistan and Afghanistan as well as in certain Baloch tribes including a section of the Brahuis. On a global scale, groups such as the Islamic State (IS or ISIS), Boko Haram, Al Shabab and Al-Qaeda may be classified as the Takfiris and represent extremist sections within Salafi (or 'Wahhabi') branch of Sunni Islam. It may be noted that the majority of victims of Takfiri violence happen to be moderate or mainstream Sunni Muslims. This is in addition to Takfiri attacks on non-Muslims, Sufi Muslims and Shia Muslims.

militant group BLA criticised the CPEC, describing it as an exploitative project on Baloch soil (Singh, 2016).

Concerns have been voiced by the Chinese about the security, speed of completion and costs of BRI related projects. In August 2013, Lin Dajian, of the Department of International Cooperation in the National Development and Reform Commission (NDRC), highlighted at the China–Afghanistan–Pakistan Track Two Dialogue the security issues and other challenges that could impede the progress of the project (SOP, 2013). In 2016, a nationalist Chinese paper, the Global Times, remarked that the increasing cost of security may be a big problem in efficiently pushing forward the projects (Weijia, 2016, cited in Pantucci & Lain, 2016).

Chinese media notes that much of the security risks over the BRI are concentrated in CPEC, with Beijing aware of the threats Chinese workers face in Pakistan (*China Daily*, 2016). Chinese requirements for security call for a more complex set of solutions, requiring a set of integrated services in which armed personnel are just one of the many components. For example, there is an associated cost related to security and insurance. Chinese insurance sector is beginning to realise the importance of this business niche. Traditional security, counter terrorism, as well as kidnapping for ransom are going to be important considerations for Chinese businesses operating in Pakistan. Special insurance is a lesser-known niche market, but due to the expansion of Chinese FDI, it may prove to be a thriving sector. Leading Chinese insurance companies such as Ping An and China Taiping are already exploring these opportunities in consultation with British insurance experts (Arduino, 2017).

The issue of increased business cost due to increased security is also noted in Pakistan. For example, in August 2017, the National Electric Power Regulatory Authority (NEPRA), the power sector regulator in Pakistan, allowed power producers to charge (consumers through tariff) one per cent of capital cost of 19 power projects worth \$15.56 billion under CPEC for 20-30 years on account of security cost. NEPRA worked out the annual cost at about \$2.92 million. In its order, NEPRA referred to Article 10 of the CPEC Agreement which provides that "the Pakistani party shall take the necessary measures to ensure the safety of Chinese personnel and projects", and noted that the country had established a special security force/division of the armed forces to ensure security of CPEC projects (Kiani, 2017).

There is also an issue of criticism and suspicion by India and the USA about CPEC and the increasing cooperation between Pakistan and China. While India alleges Pakistan of cross-border militancy in Kashmir, Pakistan alleges that Indian agencies are responsible for violence in Balochistan and intend to disrupt CPEC. There are also questions about the takfiri ideologies and fatwas emanating from the Darul Uloom Deoband, the madrassa based in India where the Deobandi Islamist movement began and whose ideology is adhered to by the likes of the Taliban and LeJ (Syed *et al.*, 2016).

This paper offers a critical overview and analysis of security threats to Chinese nationals and businesses in Pakistan. For this purpose, the paper compiles and analyses all such attacks carried out from 2001 until 15 November 2017. The analysis highlights the dominant Takfiri Islamist dimension of these attacks followed by the Baloch separatist dimension. The paper also offers some policy implications of this analysis.

The data

Based on an extensive review of media reports and research studies published in English and Urdu languages within and outside Pakistan, **Table 1** offers an overview of almost all notable attacks on Chinese nationals and China- or CPEC-related workers in Pakistan from 2001 to 15 November 2017.² It shows that most of these attacks have been carried out by two distinct groups: Takfiri Islamists and Baloch separatists.

Table1. An overview of attacks on Chinese nationals and projects in Pakistan (2001-2017)

Location	Date	Description
Kharan, Balochistan	12 August 2017	Armed militants hurled grenades at the buildings of National Highway Authority, residence of engineers working on CPEC projects. Baloch separatist group Balochistan Liberation Army (BLA) accepted responsibility for the attack (<i>TBP</i> , 2017).
Karachi, Sindh	10 July 2017	A roadside improvised explosive device (IED) went off minutes after the motorcade of Chinese engineers passed through the Steel Town. The blast was aimed at Chinese engineers working on CPEC related projects in Thatta. Two injured. An obscure Sindhi separatist group Sindh Revolutionary Amy (SRA) claimed responsibility for the attack (<i>Dawn</i> , 2017a).
Islamabad	6 June 2017	Two Chinese nationals assaulted in Islamabad after a business deal turned sour. Their cash and travel documents looted (<i>Nawaiwaqt</i> , 2017).
Quetta, Balochistan	24 May 2017	Two Chinese citizens (a man and a woman) kidnapped from Jinnah Town area of Quetta and later killed. Following the abduction, 11 Chinese nationals living in the vicinity were shifted to Karachi (Shah, 2017). The abductees were later killed by the Islamic State (Patranobis, 2017). A few days ago, Pakistan army's media arm (the ISPR) had claimed a major success against a Lashkar-i-Jhangvi and Islamic State nexus of militancy in a remote warren of caves in Mastung district (<i>Dawn</i> , 2017b).
Turbat, Balochistan	19 May 2017	Militants gunned down three workers building a Chinese-funded highway, linking Gwadar to Quetta. They were making a trip to a marketplace in the small town of Hoshab to buy daily supplies. They had been working on road under the Frontier Works Organisation (FWO) (<i>The Nation</i> , 2017b).
Gwadar, Balochistan	13 May 2017	Two gunmen riding on a motorbike killed ten construction workers in Peshukan Ganz who were working on CPEC related road projects. Another two workers sustained injuries. The Baloch Liberation Army claimed responsibility for the attack (<i>Anadolu Agency</i> , 2017; <i>Press TV</i> , 2017).
Rohri, Sindh	14 December 2016	A targeted attack (near Patni area) on a convoy of Chinese engineers working on CPEC projects. The blast occurred along a road leading to three campsites set up for Chinese staffers. The blast did not cause any damage except from shattering the wind shields of a nearby truck (Zee News, 2016). A student of Shah Abdul Latif University was later arrested for alleged involvement (Memon, 2017).
Pasni, Balochistan	26 November 2016	Two persons working on a CPEC project were killed on their way to work (RFE/RL, 2016).
Ormara, Balochistan	16 October 2016	Attack on a Chinese convoy through an IED. Four workers killed. Baloch militants claimed responsibility (Kumar, 2016).
Hub, Balochistan	28 September 2016	Two Chinese engineers were killed and another two injured in the Windar Kinraag area of Hub district. They were working on the Dudher Zinc Project, a part of CPEC. Balochistan Liberation Army (BLA) claimed responsibility for the attack (Singh, 2016).
Karachi, Sindh	30 May 2016	A Chinese engineer and his driver and private guard were injured when a roadside bomb exploded, as their vehicle passed through Steel Town, one of Karachi's industrial quarters. A Sindhi separatist group claimed responsibility for the attack (Boone, 2016; Krishnan, 2016; <i>The Economic Times</i> , 2017).

 $^{^2}$ These statistics do not include attacks where no Chinese national was targeted or where the attacked workers were not employed in a Chinese project.

Mastung,	23 March	Five oil tanker set on fire and four drivers abducted, carrying fuel for a
Balochistan	2015	Chinese company working on the Saindak project (Baloch, 2015, Shah,
	2010	2015). Takfiri groups have attacked Shia Muslims and travellers to Iran in
		this area on several occasions.
Dera Ismail	19 May 2014	Taliban militants kidnapped a tourist from China who was riding a bicycle.
Khan,	2	The man was kidnapped near Dera Ismail Khan. Pakistani Taliban (TTP)
Khyber		took credit for the abduction. "We want our detained militants to be released
Pakhtunkhwa		and we kidnapped him for this purpose" (Craig & Khan, 2014). He was later
		recovered in August 2015.
Chaghi,	14 July 2013	Attack on a convoy of fuel tankers linked to Chinese operations in Chaghi
Balochistan		district. Four trucks were destroyed (Baloch, 2015). On more than one
		previous occasions, Takfiri militant groups affiliated with Taliban have
		claimed responsibility for attacks on fuel tankers (NBC, 2011).
Gilgit-	22 June 2013	11 tourists killed by Takfiri Islamist militants affiliated with Taliban and
Baltistan,		LeJ in Nanga Parbat mountainous area. Three Chinese were amongst the
Pakistan		slain tourists (AFP, 2014; Malik, 2013). The Pakistani Taliban claimed
		responsibility for the attack. The perpetrators were reportedly from Diamer,
T Z 1 ¹	21.24 2012	Mansehra and Chilas (Kohistan) (Burke, 2013).
Karachi,	21 May 2013	A targeted bomb blast in Clifton seafront in Karachi, aimed at a van full of
Sindh		11 Chinese port workers and engineers, ahead of Chinese Premier Li
		Keqiang's visit to Pakistan (<i>Reuters</i> , 2013). One engineer was injured during the attack (Malik 2016)
Karachi,	23 July 2012	during the attack (Malik, 2016). A bomb attack outside Chinese consulate in Karachi. Three people were
Sindh	25 July 2012	injured. One car and three motorbikes were destroyed. Another bomb
Sindii		planted in a motorcycle near the Chinese consulate in Karachi was defused
		(Mirza, 2012). Similar attacks in Central Asia have been carried out by
		Takfiri Islamist groups.
Peshawar,	28 February	A Chinese woman and her male companion were killed in Peshawar by the
Khyber	2012	Taliban. She was a university student (Mehsud, 2012; The Telegraph, 2012).
Pakhtunkhwa	-	Takfiri Islamists such as Pakistani Taliban (TTP) and Lashkar-e-Jhangvi
		(LeJ) are known to operate in this area. Taliban claimed that she was killed
		in revenge for 'Chinese atrocities' on Muslims in Xinjinag.
Swat, Khyber	1 September	Pakistani Taliban kidnapped two Chinese telecommunications engineers.
Pakhtunkhwa	2008	
Hub,	19 July 2007	A suicide car bomber, apparently targeting a convoy of Chinese mining
Balochistan		technicians and engineers, killed at least 29 people, including seven
		policemen, and injuring 30 others in Hub. The bomber rammed into a police
		van that was escorting the Chinese. The dead were Pakistani nationals while
		the Chinese workers were unhurt (<i>BBC</i> , 2007; Shah, 2016). Suicide
Dealer	0.1.1.2007	bombing in Pakistan is usually a characteristic of Takfiri Islamist groups.
Peshawar, Khyber	8 July 2007	Three Chinese workers were killed and another Chinese wounded. The attackers with face covered were shouting religious slogans when they
Pakhtunkhwa		opened fire on four Chinese nationals in a three-wheel auto-rickshaw factory
r akiituiikiiwa		at Khazana, near Peshawar (Xinhua, 2007a). While the police initially
		thought it was an incident of robbery, later police inquiry revealed that a
		large number of apparently Takfiri militants with long hair, beards and caps
		were involved in this pre-meditated murder. At least one madrassa student
		was also involved (<i>The News</i> , 2007).
Islamabad	22 June 2007	Seven Chinese citizen along with two Pakistanis kidnapped by armed
		Takfiri militants (Anthony, 2007). They were kidnapped from an
		acupuncture clinic cum massage centre in Islamabad by a radical Deobandi
		madrassa's female and male students belonging to Lal Masjid / Jamia Hafsa
		(<i>Xinhua</i> , 2007b; Hussain, 2011).
Hub,	15 February	Three Chinese engineers and their Pakistani driver were ambushed in their
1140,	15 Teoruary	I
Balochistan	2006	vehicle by gunmen on motorcycles. These engineers were involved in the
		construction of Attock cement factory. The attackers struck as the workers
		construction of Attock cement factory. The attackers struck as the workers were leaving the factory. Chinese engineers and their Pakistani driver were
		construction of Attock cement factory. The attackers struck as the workers

South	9 October	Taliban militants kidnapped two Chinese engineers working on Gomal Zam
Waziristan,	2004	dam in South Waziristan. One Chinese engineer was killed (China Daily,
FATA		2004; Dawn, 2007). Taliban from South Waziristan and their Uzbek
		affiliates were found to be involved in this attack.
Gwadar,	3 May 2004	A car bomb in Gwadar killed three Chinese engineers and injured another
Balochistan		ten. The engineers were developing a Beijing-funded deep-sea port in
		Gwadar (Shah, 2016). Police said the attack could be the work of Islamist
		extremists or local nationalists. The blast occurred at around 9am as 12
		Chinese engineers were being taken to work in a van. Another six persons
		were injured. These engineers were working on Port facilities in Gwadar.
		400 Chinese were engaged by China Harbour Engineering Company
		(CHEC). Islamist militants had attacked foreigners in the past including the
		2002 attack in Karachi when a suicide bomber killed 11 French naval
		engineers, and the attack on US consulate in the same year (BBC, 2004).
Sibi,	7 May 2001	One person was killed and three others, including a Chinese engineer,
Balochistan		injured seriously when the survey team of a Chinese company was attacked
		in the Sunny area of Sibi district (Raman, n.d.).

A deeper analysis of the data compiled in **Table 1** reveals that attacks by Takfiri Islamist militant groups or suspects are most grave not only in terms of number of attacks but also in terms of deaths, injuries and abductions.

Figure 1 shows that 54% of all attacks on Chinese or CPEC related projects have been carried out by Takfiri Islamist groups, 31% by Baloch separatists and 15% by others or not known. While a few of these attacks remain unclaimed by any group ('not known'), there is a known strategy and pattern of silence or denial on some occasions by Takfiri Islamist groups as a face saving exercise by simply disowning the bloodbath and creating confusion about the actual masterminds of their attacks (Mir, 2013).



Figures 2 and 3 show that 67% of all fatalities may be attributed to Takfiri Islamists while Baloch separatists are responsible for 29%. Moreover, 76% of all injuries may be attributed to Takfiri Islamists and 14% to Baloch separatists. Moreover, the data (**Table 1**) shows that all abductions thus far (18 Chinese nationals kidnapped) have been carried out by

Takfiri Islamist groups who usually try to swap hostages in exchange for freedom of the arrested terrorists of Pakistani Taliban (TTP), LeJ, Al-Qaeda and other affiliated militant groups. It may be noted that TTP, an umbrella organisation of Islamist militant factions and an affiliate of Al-Qaeda, is battling the Pakistani government to enforce a hegemonic Islamist agenda. It has also attacked foreign individuals and organisations (Mehsud, 2012).





Figures 4 and 5 indicate the scale of fatalities and injuries sustained by Chinese nationals in Pakistan, showing that 72% of all such killings are carried out by Takfiri Islamist groups while Baloch separatists are responsible for 28%. In terms of injuries of Chinese nationals, responsibility lies with the Takfiri Islamists (67%), Baloch separatists (17%) and Others (16%).







In terms of the geographical spread of these attacks, the data suggests that while the Baloch separatist attacks are limited to certain specific areas in Balochistan, the Takfiri Islamist attacks are more widespread throughout the country, from Khyber Pakhtunkhwa province and Federally Administered Tribal Areas (FATA) in northwestern Pakistan to various parts of the Sindh and Balochistan provinces in the south (Figure 6).



Figure 6. Geographical location of the attacks on Chinese nationals or projects in Pakistan

Intelligence reports in Pakistan have identified Takfiri militant groups including Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistan (TTP), Al-Qaeda, and Lashkar-e-Jhangvi (LeJ) as key threats to CPEC projects in Pakistan. In particular, Al-Qaeda (Ilyas Kashmiri Group), TTP (Tariq Geedar Group) and LeJ have been identified as the main terrorist outfits which can launch attacks on those working on the CPEC project (Awan, 2016). According to a retired senior Pakistan army officer, General Saad Khattak, recent terrorist attacks by LeJ and the re-emergence of TTP and Jamaat-ul-Ahrar are a clear signal that much needs to be done to eliminate threats to CPEC and Chinese nationals in Pakistan (Khattak, 2017).

These threats to CPEC are also noted in the Chinese state media. According to Wenwen (2017), it is "worth noting that Islamic militants have often carried out abductions of foreigners on Pakistani soil, either for ransom or to get publicity for their cause. Chinese people have also been targeted occasionally, despite the friendly relations between the two countries." Wenwen notes that, "the restive region has seen frequent violence committed by Islamic terrorists and separatists and the Belt and Road program is often exposed to potential threats". The Deobandi connection is also noted by Small (2015) in his analysis of Islamist terrorist threat to China. Referring to Pakistan's Deobandi religio-political group (JUI), Small (2015: 67) notes that the "JUI is part of the Sunni fundamentalist Deobandi movement. It was in JUI madrassas that many of the Taliban leadership received their education, JUI intermediaries helped facilitate the Taliban's military and financial relationships in the Gulf, and JUI- linked militant groups helped provide logistical support to Osama Bin Laden while he was in Pakistan." In 2010, Chinese government invited JUI's leader Maulana Fazal-ur-Rehman to Beijing in an attempt to secure his cooperation on security issues. Small (2015) argues that the Chinese invitations to Deobandi clerics could only mean one thing: "Beijing had a problem, and didn't believe its existing channels in Pakistan were doing enough to solve it" (p.68).

In 2014, an affiliate group of Tehreek-e-Taliban Pakistan (TTP), Jamaat-ul-Ahrar warned that it would hit Chinese interests in Pakistan. The 9th issue of the Ahrar's official

magazine, 'Ihya-i-Khilafat' carried an article by Ehsanullah Ehsan, a key commander and official spokesperson, under the title of "Hidden Motives Behind the Chinese Investment in Pakistan". The militant group asked Beijing to stop persecuting Xinjiang Muslims or face action (*The Nation*, 2014).

Takfiri Islamist militancy in Pakistan

With a total population exceeding 207 million (PT, 2017), Pakistan faces significant challenges in terms of law and order and security. While law and order is an ongoing challenge in large cities such as Karachi and Lahore, there are specific security related challenges in the aftermath of 9/11 when Pakistan based Islamist militants (including jihadist and takfiri militants) aligned with the Taliban and Al-Qaeda started targeted Pakistani government and security institutions in reprisal of the US attack on Afghanistan. According to an estimate, the annual death toll from terrorist attacks rose from 164 in 2003 to 3318 in 2009, with a total of 35,000 Pakistanis killed between September 2001 and May 2011 (Hamid, 2011). While the situation has improved in recent years after the government launched military Operation Zarb-e-Azab in the Federally Administered Tribal Areas (FATA) region of the country in April 2014, Islamist militants are still responsible for the majority of violence and killings in Pakistan, and also pose threat to CPEC.

In 2014, in a social media video that was to have far reaching consequences for Takfiri Islamist militancy in Pakistan, the Lal Masjid-run Jamia Hafsa madrassa for girls extended its support to the IS. Jamia Hafsa is a Deobandi madrassa in Islamabad, affiliated with the Lal-Masjid (Red Mosque) which was raided by Pakistan's military forces in July 2007 to eliminate its terror-related activities. The Jamia Hafsa is known for instigating violence and propagating Takfiri ideology (*The News*, 2014). In one such incident, owners of a Chinse massage centre, two Chinese citizens, were kidnapped along with five female and two male employees. Two vehicles full of armed Lal-Masjid seminary students or vigilante raided the massage centre and abducted the owners and their employees, as Jamia Hafsa management alleged that the owners were running a brothel under the garb of a massage centre (Hussain, 2011). Chinese Ambassador Luo Zhaohui demanded the Pakistan government to take all measures to secure urgent release of the hostages (*Xinhua*, 2007b).

In a similar Takfiri attack, two Chinese citizens were abducted in Quetta on 24 May 2017. Following this incident, Pakistan's military conducted an operation on June 1-3 in Mastung, a town north of Quetta, that has a large Deobandi madrassa and is a hub of numerous attacks against Shia Muslims as well as traders and pilgrims going to or returning from Iran (Reuters, 2014a). Dorsey (2017) argues that such attacks aim at disrupting the new Silk Road and may be attributed to some external forces that want to destabilise both Pakistan and Iran.

In fact, there is some evidence of foreign intelligence agencies trying to recruit and use Takfiri terrorist groups in Pakistan to promote cross-border terrorism. For example, quoting U.S. intelligence memos, Perry (2012) reports that Israeli Mossad agents posed as CIA officers to recruit members of Jundallah for attacks against the Iranian government. The covert Mossad operation was carried out in 2007-2008. The Mossad agents used U.S. passports and currency to pose as CIA spies to try to recruit members of Jundallah, a Pakistan-based Sunni [Takfiri] extremist organisation that has carried out a series of attacks in Iran and assassinations of government officials. "The report sparked White House concerns that Israel's program was putting Americans at risk," the intelligence officer told Perry. Perry (2012) notes that Israel's operation jeopardized the U.S. administration's fragile relationship with Pakistan, which was under immense pressure from Iran to crack down on Jundallah.

In June 2017, Amaq, the Islamic State's (IS or ISIS, the international Takfiri terrorist group) newsletter, announced the killing of the two Chinese citizens that had been kidnapped

from Quetta a few days ago. Previously ISIS had killed a Chinese hostage in Syria in 2015 after Beijing refused to pay ransom for his release (Stacey, 2017). The killings in Quetta were carried out by the Al Alami branch of the LeJ, which has developed links with ISIS in recent years (Gul, 2017). Banned in Pakistan and several other countries, LeJ is a Takfiri Islamist terror group (emanating from the Deobandi offshoot of Sunni Islam) that has carried out numerous terrorist activities targeting Sufi Sunnis, Shias, Barelvi Sunnis, moderate Deobandis, Christians, Ahmadis, and other vulnerable communities as well as state institutions of Pakistan. In November 2016, LeJ carried out a terrorist attack on a police training centre in Quetta in which 61 police recruits were killed. LeJ is also involved in past attacks on Chinese workers in Pakistan (*Al Jazeera*, 2016).

According to official sources, the June 2017 operation in Mastung to recover the abducted Chinese citizens killed 12 terrorists, including two suicide bombers belonging to LeJ, who were attempting to set up a foothold for ISIS in the Balochistan province (Gul, 2017; Xenakis, 2017). In the said operation, security forces destroyed an explosives facility and recovered a cache of arms and ammunition as well as the vehicle used in the kidnapping of the Chinese. The Chinese citizens themselves, however, were not found on site. Soon after the military operation, ISIS announced that the two Chinese hostages had been murdered (Rasmussen & Baloch, 2017).

A former senior government administrator of Pakistan's tribal regions, Mahmood Shah, notes that LeJ is the actual arm and operating wing for the Islamic State (IS) in Pakistan. He notes that Lashkar-e-Jhangvi al-Alami has a history of attacks in Balochistan and its militants have been trained by al Qaeda for urban fighting. He urged the government to chalk out a comprehensive security plan for Balochistan as militants keep coming and attacking (Haider & Dilawar, 2016).

There are other similar incidents of attacks on Chinese workers by Takfiri groups. In October 2004, a group of kidnappers including two militants from South Waziristan's Mehsud tribe and three Uzbeks abducted and killed a Chinese engineer near Jandala in Pakistan's South Waziristan tribal area. The two kidnapped Chinese engineers, Wang Ende and Wang Peng, were working on a dam project in Pakistan for Chinese firm Sino Hydro Corp (*China Daily*, 2004).

In a similar attack, Pakistani Taliban claimed responsibility for the February 2012 killing of a Chinese woman in a market in Peshawar, saying it was in revenge for China's killing of Muslims in its northwestern region of Xinjiang (Mehsud, 2012).

It may be noted that despite LeJ's primary target being the Shia, Barelvi Sunni and Sufi Sunni communities, it has been responsible for attacks against multiple targets including Christians, Ahmadis, Pakistani military and government officials as well as foreign nationals. LeJ was also involved in the killing four US oil company workers in 1997, Daniel Pearl's abduction and beheading in 2002, the Marriott hotel bombing in Islamabad in 2008, the attack on the Sri Lankan cricket team in Lahore in 2009, and the attack on Pakistan Army General Headquarters in Rawalpindi in 2009 (Shahid, 2009). Shahid notes that LeJ works in tandem with the Taliban, al-Oaeda and other militant outfits for many of these attacks. In particular, its international or Al-Alami faction actively collaborates with ISIS and al-Qaeda, such as the attack that targeted a Shia procession in Kabul in 2011. In 2015, 43 Ismaili Shias were massacred in Karachi by Jundallah, an affiliate group of Pakistani Taliban and LeJ, that carried out this attack on behalf of ISIS. After this attack, Jundallah's [or Jundullah] spokesperson Marwat said in a media statement that "these people were Ismaili, and we consider them *kafir* [infidels]. In the coming days, we will attack Ismailis, Shias and Christians." He asserted that the ISIS is like a brother to Jundallah and that "whatever plan they [the Islamic State] have, we will support them" (The Express Tribune, 2014).

Similarly, members of the Jamaat-ul-Ahrar (an affiliate of LeJ and TTP) acted as the foot-soldiers for ISIS in the Quetta hospital bombing in August 2016. Ideologically, the "Islamic purification" that ISIS seeks through Sufi Sunni killing and Shia killings brings it closer to the Pakistani Taliban, LeJ and other Deobandi militant groups. While TTP has more influence in certain Islamist sections of Pashtun population, LeJ is more useful for the ISIS owing to its deeper infiltration into the Punjab and other provinces, as well as into mainstream Pakistani politics through Ahle Sunnat Wal Jamat (ASWJ, a banned Takfiri outfit which was previously known as Sipah-e-Sahaba Pakistan, SSP). LeJ started operating in 1996 as an offshoot of SSP. When the government banned LeJ and SSP in 2002, SSP formed the ASWJ, which still continues to operate publicly despite being re-banned. With the Gwadar Port formally launching trade through CPEC, the entrance of the economic "lifeline" is in Balochistan. Evidently, Pakistan cannot afford any remnants or sleeper cells of Takfiri militant groups in any shape and form (Shahid, 2016).

On 13 November 2016, even as the CPEC convoys of trucks converged in Quetta en route to Gwadar port, a Sufi Sunni shrine in Balochistan's Khuzdar district was targeted by a powerful bomb, killing at least 52 people and injuring more than hundred. The explosion at the Shah Noorani shrine is a known hallmark Takfiri militants (Ramachandran, 2016) who allege that Sufi Sunni practices are tantamount to polytheism and idol worship. While this attack did not target the CPEC project directly, and was a sectarian attack by Takfiris on Sufi Sunnis, it raised apprehensions about Balochistan's vulnerability to terrorism and violence. In another similar attack, on 5 October 2017, a suicide bomber targeted the shrine of Pir Rakhel Shah situated in Fatehpur, situated in Jhal Magsi district of Balochistan. At least 22 people, including Sufi Sunni and Shia Muslims and two policemen were killed and more than 30 others injured in this attack (*The News*, 2017).

However, the Takfiri Islamist violence facing Chinese nationals in Pakistan may not be seen in isolation from Islamist militancy within China. The next section offers an overview of militancy facing Beijing in its restive Xinjiang region.

Islamist militancy in China

The Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR), home to roughly nine million non-Han Uyghurs and other minorities, has been associated with rising political violence in China (Dreyer, 2005; Hopper & Webber, 2009; Small, 2015; Smith, 2009). Uyghurs (or Uighurs) in general are of Turkish ethnic origin and follow the Islamic faith.

Historically, China's control over Xinjiang has been fragile. The region came under full Chinese control during the Qing Dynasty in the 18th century. The region was briefly autonomous as "East Turkistan Republic" during Chinese civil war. Han-Uyghur relations have been tense since the establishment of the Peoples Republic of China in 1949. Many Uyghurs viewed Chinese central government's criticism and restrictions on religious practice during the Cultural Revolution (1966–1976), as major affronts to their religious and cultural identity (Millward, 2007; Tanner & Bellacqua, 2016). After Mao Zedong's death in 1976, a wave of political reforms was initiated by his successor, Deng Xiaoping. These reforms included some easing of the religious suppression (Kindropp & Hamrin, 2014). Further reforms in 1980s included relaxing some past assimilation policies, undertaking repairs to damaged mosques and other religious facilities, and inclusion of minority representatives to key party and government positions in Xinjiang (Tanner & Bellacqua, 2016). The decade of the 1980s was particularly notable for a reopening of contacts between China's Uyghur population and Muslims in Central Asia and the Middle East. However, this period of liberalization also provided an opportunity for a rising tide of social protest and violence in Xinjiang during the 1990s. Some Chinese analysts emphasize incitement and support from foreign-based radical organizations and Islamist ideologies as a cause of Uyghur social violence (Millward, 2007). Xinjiang was also affected by major geopolitical events in the 1980s and early 1990s. These include the Soviet invasion of Afghanistan and the era of the Afghan jihad which culminated in the withdrawal of the Soviet army from Afghanistan in 1988 and, later, the formation of five newly independent Muslim-majority Central Asian states on Xinjiang's western frontier. Some Chinese Uyghurs fought in the Islamist resistance against the Soviet Union in Afghanistan, and later returned to Xinjiang with a radicalised mind-set. Chinese scholars point to these as examples of destabilizing events in the region (Tanner & Bellacqua, 2016).

In Guantanamo, there were 22 Chinese Uyghur detainees caught fighting with Al Qaeda and Taliban, so China considers Xinjiang as its frontier against Islamist terrorism and violence (Wayne, 2007). In recent years (2012 to 2016), many Chinese Uyghurs travelled to Syria to wage jihad along with ISIS and Al-Qaeda militants against Assad regime (Lin, 2016). According to an estimate, there are about 2000 Chinese Uyghurs in ISIS and other jihadist groups in Syria. In December 2015, China expanded its anti-terrorism law to conduct operations abroad with the consent of host governments. In August 2016, China signed military agreement with Syria and also formed an anti-terror alliance with Pakistan, Afghanistan and Tajikistan (Lin, 2016).

Beijing is concerned that Uyghurs are using the Pakistani territory to create unrest in western China. Beijing suspects the East Turkestan Islamic Movement (ETIM) of carrying out attacks in Xinjiang (DW, 2015). The ETIM, which was formed over 30 years ago, is considered to be among the most dangerous "separatist" groups in China. The Chinese government as well as the UN have declared ETIM as a terrorist organisation.

The bulk of the Uyghur community in Pakistan, numbering a couple of thousands, is in Rawalpindi, and operates under the close watch of the Chinese government. Particularly since 9/11, the Chinese embassy in Islamabad has maintained a strong interest in Uyghurs in Pakistan, extending benefits such as funding for scholarships, collecting precise information about their numbers and locations (Wright & Page, 2011). Indeed, the dominant majority of them are peaceful and moderate. Chinese officials have talked about estimates of between forty and eighty Uyghur militants in Pakistan.

As ETIM is based in areas adjacent to Pakistan and Central Asia, their collaboration with Pakistani Taliban, Lashkar-e-Jhangvi and other Takfiri Islamist militants may not be ignored. When the Karakoram Highway between China and Pakistan was opened, thousands of young Uyghurs crossed the Chinese border to attend religious schools or madrassas in Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Turkey, Egypt and Qatar, and this practice continued until late1990s. Many of those who returned to Xinjiang were influenced by Salafi/Wahhabi and Deobandi ideologies. Some of these Uyghurs also opened Hizb-ut Tahrir cells in Xinjiang to cultivate and spread radical ideology, and became extremely critical of Beijing's policies.

Owing to this gradual radicalisation, nearly 200 people died in Urumqi riots in July 2009 (BBC, 2009; Escobar, 2011; Small, 2015). The first day's rioting which involved at least 1,000 Uyghurs, began as a protest but escalated into violent attacks that mainly targeted Han people. Two days later, hundreds of Han people clashed with both police and Uyghurs. Chinese officials said that most of those killed were Hans. The government's official line was that the violence was not only initiated by the protesters, but were also premeditated and coordinated by Uyghur separatists abroad. Eligen Imibakhi, chairman of the Standing Committee of the Xinjiang Regional People's Congress, blamed these riots on "extremism, separatism and terrorism" (*Xinhua*, 2009).

In March 2008, a flight from Urumqi to Beijing had to make an emergency landing in Lanzhou after a failed terrorist attempt. Reports citing Chinese sources claim that a 19-yearold Uyghur woman, along with a Central Asian and a Pakistani national (all three of them carrying Pakistani passports) were involved in a "meticulously planned, tightly coordinated, terror attack activity". Subsequent accounts suggest that the woman, Guazlinur Turdi, had "spent a significant amount of time in Pakistan" and that the third suspect, a Pakistani man who was detained a week later, had "masterminded" and "instigated" the attack (Small, 2015).

In July 2011, Islamist militants waged systematic attacks in Kashgar, stabbing random people and setting fire to a restaurant. In total, 23 people were killed including eight attackers. Subsequent investigation found involvement of ETIM. Chinese state media confirmed that all the suspected attackers were Uyghur, and an initial investigation by the Kashgar government concluded that the perpetrators were recruited in Pakistan and gained explosives and firearms training at training camps in Pakistan along with Taliban and al-Qaeda (Wivell, 2011). The Kashgar city government reported that one of the men involved had confessed to receiving explosives and firearms training in ETIM camps in Pakistan (CCTV, 2009).

Attacks in neighbouring countries

There is evidence of unrelenting violence facing Chinese nationals in neighbouring countries. Once such example is the killing of 11 Chinese road workers near Kunduz, Afghanistan, in June 2004. Afghan government's reports indicated Taliban's involvement. The slain workers belonged to the China Railway Shisiju Group Corporation, based in Jinan, (Gall, 2004) and were among more than 100 Chinese workers and engineers who had arrived in Afghanistan to carry out a World Bank project of rebuilding the Kabul to Tajikistan Road. Liu Jianchao, a spokesman for the Chinese Foreign Ministry, condemned the attack and asserted that the construction projects would not be stopped.

In June 2010, Dubai's State Security Court found two ethnic Uyghurs guilty of a terrorist plot to attack the Dragon Mart, a shopping mall on the outskirts of Dubai known as the largest Chinese trading hub outside mainland China (Small, 2015). According to the court documents, Shalmo, the main plotter, had been recruited by ETIM during a pilgrimage to Mecca in 2006. He travelled with the recruiter from Saudi Arabia to Pakistan, where he spent a year in an ETIM camp in Waziristan receiving weapons and explosives training. After being assigned to attack the Dragon Mart, Shalmo flew from Islamabad to Dubai where he conducted scouting missions at the mall (Small, 2015).

In another incident in 2013, a bus carrying Chinese businessmen was attacked by armed militants on the way from Bishkek (Kyrgyzstan) to China, killing 19 passengers (BBC, 2003). Before that, in June 2002, a Chinese diplomat, Wang Jianping, was gunned down in the Kyrgyz capital. Beijing has blamed the attacks outside of China on Islamist militants of ETIM (Smith, 2009).

More recently, on 30 August 2016, a car rammed through the gates of the Chinese Embassy in Bishkek and exploded. The driver of the car, a suicide bomber, was killed while three embassy employees were injured. According to media reports, Uyghur Islamist militants working with Takfiri jihadists in Syria (Al Nusra Front, the Syrian branch of Al Qaeda) were involved in this attack (Dzyubenko, 2006).

According to Chinese sources, ETIM sent scores of terrorists into China, establishing bases in Xinjiang and setting up training stations to produce weapons, ammunition and explosives (Reed & Raschke, 2010). ETIM itself claims to have trained its members in camps in Khost, Bagram, Herat, and Kabul (Garver, 2006). In 2003 ETIM's leader, Hasan Mahsum, was killed by the Pakistani army during a raid in South Waziristan (Small, 2015).

China continued with its Strike Hard campaign against these militants and also pressed Governments in Central Asia to clamp down on the "three evils": terrorism, separatism, and religious extremism (Haider, 2005). The founding in 1996 of the Shanghai

Five, which later evolved into the Shanghai Cooperation Organization, was in large part a product of Beijing's concerns about Uyghur militants and their foreign backers (Small, 2015).

While Takfiri Islamist militancy is the most potent threat to Chinese nationals and CPEC or BRI projects in South and Central Asia, there is also an aspect of regional nationalist or separatist militancy in Pakistan which needs to be considered. The Gwadar port, through which most of the western route of the CPEC runs, is located in the Balochistan province. Given Balochistan's vital role, instability and violence in the province brings concerns about safe operationalisation of CPEC (Ramachandran, 2016). The next section discusses this issue.

Baloch separatist militancy

In addition to Takfiri Islamist militancy which is a major threat to Pakistani and foreign interests including Chinese interests across all regions in Pakistan, another significant threat is posed by the Baloch ethnic separatist militancy in Balochistan. Relations between Baloch nationalists and Pakistan's federal government have seen ups and downs since the emergence of Pakistan in 1947, intermittently bursting out into violence.

The current wave of Baloch insurgency, which started in 2004, has various demands ranging from greater control of the province's natural resources and political autonomy to full freedom and separation from Pakistan. Extremist sections within Baloch nationalist and separatist groups are not only attacking Pakistan government officials, security institutions and non-Baloch ethnic groups, they are also targeting the CPEC projects, alleging that their resources are being exploited while the beneficiaries of CPEC and its consequent economic development are not the Baloch people but 'outsiders' (i.e., Punjabis, Chinese, etc) (TOI, 2016; Ramachandran, 2016).

Balochistan, Pakistan's largest province in terms of area (347,190 sq km) and the smallest in terms of population (12.3 million, representing less than 6% of Pakistan's total population), is largely under-developed (PBS, 2017). In terms of ethnic composition, 55% of people in Balochistan speak Balochi as first language, while 30% speak Pashto and 5.6% speak Sindhi. 70% of the population of Balochistan lives below the poverty line (PBS, 2017). There is acute shortage of water in parts of the province. Living conditions and health indicators are worrisome. The maternal death rate in Balochistan is 785 out of every 100,000 which is astoundingly higher than the overall maternal death rate in Pakistan which stands at 278 out of 100,000 (Baloch, 2015).

The beginning of CPEC projects via Gwadar has further inflamed the insurgency in Balochistan that has been present since 2004. The arrival of 'outsiders' in the Gwadar port area, the increased presence of the army, and the alleged dislocation of the locals have seemed to aggravate an already tense security environment (Jane, 2007). The alleged kidnapping and unlawful detention of dissidents has polarised Baloch moderates against the government. A report by the Pakistan Security Research Unit notes that Islamabad's militarized approach in Balochistan has led to violence, widespread human rights abuses, mass internal displacement and the deaths of hundreds of civilian and armed personnel (Baloch, 2007). The Baloch separatist groups have resorted to violence and terrorism, often attacking and killing non-Baloch settlers and workers, particularly Pashtuns, Saraikis and Punjabis. Between 2008 and 2010 alone, at least 22 Punjabi teachers were killed by Baloch militants, resulting in many teachers having fled or being moved outside the province and thus weakening the already fragile education system (Sheppard, 2010; Alam, 2015).

The Balochistan section of the CPEC originates from Gwadar, connecting it to Karachi and northern part of Pakistan through eastern and western routes. Security threats to CPEC in Balochistan also appear from neighbouring districts of Gwadar and Makran Coastal Belt, e.g., Kech, Awaran and Lasbela. However, the militant landscape of these districts is largely linked to Panjgur and Khuzdar districts. A review of reported terrorist attacks between 1 January 2007 and 31 July 2014 suggests that Kech and Khuzdar are most volatile districts in this region (see **Figure 7**, Sial, 2014). It may be noted that most of these attacks are not targeted against CPEC projects or Chinese nationals. On the whole 1,040 terrorist attacks took place in these six districts (Gwadar, Kech, Awaran, Panjgur, Lasbela and Khuzdar) between 2007 and July 2014, representing 23 percent of total attacks reported from Balochistan during that period. Targets hit in most of these attacks included security forces, civilians, political leaders, non-Baloch settlers and workers, gas pipelines and power pylons, railways tracks, and government installations and property.

It may be noted that religious extremist and Takfiri sectarian groups such as ASWJ and LeJ have enhanced their presence and activities in Khuzdar district that is adjacent to Lasbela and Awaran districts. This means that in addition to Baloch separatists, there is now a further threat of Takfiri Islamists in areas adjoining Gwadar. Regionally speaking, much of the violence in terms of terrorist attacks in Gwadar, Makran Coastal Belt and neighbouring districts emanates from Baloch insurgent groups - mainly Balochistan Liberation Front (BLF), Lashkar-e-Balochistan (LB), Balochistan Liberation Army (BLA) and Baloch Republican Army (BRA). From 2011 to 2014, Baloch insurgents hit different targets in Gwadar at an average of nine attacks per year. These targets range from security forces including Gwadar coast guards, non-Baloch settlers, state installations, public and private property, and political leaders and workers. Also, the growing nexus of Baloch insurgents with the Takfiri militant groups (such as TTP, ASWJ, LeJ) and also criminals (drug peddlers, human traffickers) has complicated the overall security threat for Gwadar and its neighbourhood. Sial (2014) refers to the TTP's support structure in LeJ and Deobandi madrassas and argues that to curtail the security threat, it is necessary to counter the Taliban, and extremist sectarian groups from across Balochistan so that they are not able to expand their outreach to Gwadar region (Sial, 2014).



Figure 7. Terrorist attacks in Gwadar and neighbouring districts (January 2007-July 2014)

(Source: Adapted from Sial, 2014)

Cooperation between Baloch separatists and Takfiri Islamists

There is evidence of some collaboration between a certain section of Baloch separatists and Takfiri Islamist outfits. In June 2014, Pakistani media reported the that the funeral prayer of secular Baloch nationalist leader Khair Bakhsh Marri was led by Ramzan Mengal, chief of banned Takfiri terror outfit, Ahle Sunnat Wal Jamaat (ASWJ) (*Dawn*, 2014). Senior Pakistani journalist, Rahimullah Yusufzai (2014) notes that:

"Ironically, Maulana Ramzan Mengal, the Balochistan head of the Jamaat Ahle Sunnat wal Jamaat [ASWJ] which is a [banned] divisive Sunni [Deobandi] organisation, led his funeral prayers at the spacious Railway Hockey Stadium in Quetta. It is unlikely that the secular Khair Bakhsh Marri, who espoused leftist political views wrapped up in Baloch nationalism, would have approved this."

Interestingly, while Ramzan Mengal led the prayer, "the emotionally charged members of the Baloch Students Organisation (Azad) raised slogans in support of Balochistan's independence and some fired in the air to pay tributes to Khair Bakhsh Marri" (Yusufzai, 2014). Media reports did not indicate any protest or refusal by the separatists to participate in a funeral prayer led by a Takfiri cleric. Ramzan Mengal is known to enjoy official patronage of some sections within the security establishment despite his Takfiri views against Shia Muslims and other communities and despite the fact that LeJ, the militant offshoot of his party, is involved in numerous attacks on multiple targets including the Sufi or Barelvi Sunnis, Shias, army, police, government officials and Chinese and other foreigners in Pakistan.

Ironically, some of these Islamists have been used by certain sections within Pakistani establishment for proxy-jihadist purposes in Afghanistan and elsewhere as well as to counter separatist militancy in Balochistan (Sellin, 2017). However, in certain Baloch sections, there seems to be a confluence of Deobandi and nationalist ideologies. Some secular Baloch leaders and parties have warned against the increasing influence of Takfiri ideology and blame the state and its security agencies for injecting Islamist (mostly Deobandi and Salafi/Wahhabi) ideologies and madrassas in Balochistan (Baloch, 2016). Such convergence between Takfiri ideology and Baloch separatism is particularly evident in terror attacks by Islamists within Iranian Balochistan where dozens of Iranian security personnel and ordinary civilians have been killed by the Baloch separatists while also using the Sunni-Shia sectarian discourse.

A similar convergence or cooperation between Baloch separatists and Takfiri Islamists has been reported by Reuters (2014b) which suggests that Islamists have joined hands with separatists in Balochistan in their joint fight against the government. Mir Sarfaraz Ahmed Bugti, Home Minister of Balochistan, insists there are signs of coordination between the two groups due to their joint discord with the Pakistan government. It may be noted that the separatists focus on a political objective, i.e. independence from the state. However, religious militant groups like LeJ are considerably more hard-line as they specialise in attacks against Shia Muslims, Sufi Sunni or Barelvi Muslims, Christians and other vulnerable communities. A senior security official in Balochistan told Reuters that the two groups have coordinated on a tactical level to carry out attacks. He further stated that the LeJ was recruiting ethnic Balochs as their fighters. The common territory of separatists and religious militants has helped create natural allies out of them. The separatists have learned and adopted from LeJ tactics. They also employ children in infiltration of tough targets for deployment of bombs. The attacks on 10th January 2014 can be considered as an example of this coordination when a bomb struck a security vehicle which acted as a diversion for a blast in the Shia enclave in Quetta which resulted in the death of more than 100 people. According to security sources, even though the ideologies of the two groups may be divergent, their common goal of fighting against the security forces leads them into an informal, tactical cooperation which extends to logistical cooperation as well as coordinated attacks. They also feed on poverty and exploitation rampant in the province to further their agendas (Reuters, 2014b).

Ayesha Siddiqa points towards the increasing Deobandi influence in certain Baloch communities: "Another explanation pertains to Sunni Baloch killing the Shias. In a recent report from Quetta, journalist Wajahat S Khan, who has good military contacts, highlighted the fact that people in Quetta blame the Deobandi LeJ. However, he added that most of the LeJ members in Balochistan, known as the Jhangavis, are Baruhis [Brahuis], which is a subclan of the Baloch" (Siddiqa, 2013).

Further media reports illustrate how some sections of Baloch militant groups in Iran's Sistan-Baluchestan province and Pakistan's Balochistan province are intertwined with Takfiri Islamist outfits based in Pakistan (IPD, 2014). This is not unlike the transnational Takfiri influence in China's Xinjiang region. "Extremist groups who made headlines in the past months include Harkat ul-Ansar (HAI) and Jaish al-Adl. The latter merged with Abdolmalek Rigi's Sunni Baloch group, Jundallah, in 2010, after their leader's execution by the Iranian government. The group now operates under the name Jaish al-Adl...According to an announcement by Harkat ul-Ansar in December 2012, HAI also has ties with Sipah-e-Sahaba Iran (SSI), a Sunni [Deobandi] group with links to a Pakistani group, Sipah-e-Sahaba Pakistan" (IPD, 2014).

This increasing radicalisation of an otherwise secular Baloch population has adverse implications not only for Pakistan but also for China, Iran and wider South and Central Asia. Not unlike their attacks on security institutions and ordinary civilians in Pakistan, Takfiri militants have attacked security personnel and ordinary people in Iran. For example, on 21 October 2012, a suicide bomber detonated his explosives near a mosque which resulted in the death of two people and injured another five. The terrorist, suspected to be a member of Jundallah (a Takfiri Islamist group allied with LeJ and some extremists in Baloch nationalist groups) attempted to enter the Imam Hossein mosque in the port city of Chabahar while people were gathering for the Friday congregational prayers. A similar attack was carried in 2010 by two Jundallah suicide bombers who targeted a religious ceremony at the same mosque which resulted in the death of 39 people. The casualties included women and children (*Fars News*, 2012).

According to Akbar (2012), the top most hierarchy of LeJ belongs to the lowermiddle class in Balochistan. The historic stance of Balochs has been secular which makes the recent connections with religiously motivated violence a rare occurrence in their history. Akbar proposes that this recent surge of religiously motivated violence can be traced back to the surge in religious schools or madrassas throughout the province sponsored by the covert funding of Saudi Arabia and facilitated by certain sections within Pakistani establishment. This surge of madrassas is said to provide religious militancy with an intended aim to counter the separatist movement. The secular Baloch separatists claim that these madrassas are the key reason in the rise of religious or sectarian militants. However, there are no armed conflicts taking place between the two groups (separatists and Islamists) currently. The Baloch separatists claim that this is because they are engaged in a war against the Pakistani government so they cannot oppose the rise of extremist Islamic groups.

In June 2010, Abdolmalek Rigi, the now executed leader of Jundallah, was arrested in an anti-terrorism operation by the Iranian forces and subsequently faced a court trial and was hanged for his role in acts of terrorism. However, some of the Pakistan based Baloch nationalist and separatist groups protested, along with Jundallah and ASWJ, and condemned Rigi's execution. They expressed solidarity with him, and called for a 3-days mourning (Figure 8).

Figure 8. Baloch nationalists mourn Abdolmalek Rigi's execution (Jang, 2010)

عبدالمالک ریکی کی شہادت بی این ایف کی جانب سے سہ روز ہ سوگ کا اعلان عالمی برادری بلوچ سل نشی کا نوٹس لے بیان بلوچ پارا ج عدالتوں کا مائرکا ٹ کر ہے گی کوئٹہ(ثناء نیوز)بلوچ نیشنل فرنٹ نے ایک بیان میں 🛛 شہادت پر 22 جون 23 ادر 24 کو تین روز ہ سوگ کا بلوچ مزاحمتی رہنماءعبدالمالک رکلی کوتشدد کرکے شہید اعلان کرتے ہوئے کہا ہے کہ آج 22 جون کو کراچی سميت بلوچتان تجرميں يوم ساہ ،23 جون کو پر يس کلبوں کرنے کی میں مذمت کرتے ہوئے کہا گیا ہے کہ بنیاد یرست ریاست بلوچ قوم کی ُسل کشی پرعمل پیرا ہے گذشتہ کے پاہر احتجاجی مظاہرے 24 جون کو ریفرنس منعقد دوسالوں کے دوران 700 سے زائد بے گناہ اور معصوم ے انہوں نے کہا کہ ہم اقوام متحدہ اور حقوق انسانی کی وں سے مطالبہ کرتے ہیں کہ وہ دہشت کردی اور بلوچ دانشورون اد بیون ، شاعرون ، اساتذه اور مذہبی رجيني لمين كاردا ئيوں كا فورى نولس رہنماؤں کوصرف اس لئے بچانسی دی گئی کہ وہ بلوچ قوم ۔ دریں اثناء بلوچ بارایسوی ایشن کے مرکزی ترجمان کے فرزند تھے اور مغربی بلوچتان پر قبضے کے خلاف مطابق بلوچ مار مکران مارٔ لسبیله باراوردیگر مارایسوی ا آ زادی کی جدوجہد کی حمایت کرتے تھے بیان شہید ملے کے مطابق مغربی بلوچیتان میں جنداللہ عبدالما لک ریچی کوسرخ سلام پیش کرتے ہوئے کہا گیا کہ سر براہ عبدالما لک ریکی کو بھائی دینے خضدار سے منیز م ایڈ دوکیٹ کےاغواءآور بی ایس او (آزاد) کے دوکارکنور ان کی قرمانی بلوچیتان کی آ زادی کے لئےتھی بلوچ قوم خصدار میں شہادت کے خلاف آج کوئٹہ مستونگ مغربی بلوچیتان کے تحریک آ زادی میں ان کی عظیم قربانی قلات سوراب خضدارا دفقل حب گوادر تربت پیجگو رٔ جاغی پر پوری دنیا کو بہ واضح کردینا جاہتی ہے کہ وہ دونوں خاران نوشكي سي نصيرآ باد دُيره الله يار اوسته محمد سميت ديگر ریاستوں سے آزادی کے لئے جدوجہد کررہے ہیں جس اصلاع میں عدالتوں کا بائرکاٹ کیا جائرگا ترجمان نے وکلاء کی پاداش میں بلوچ قوم کی نسل شف کی جارہ ی ہے مرکز ی تر جمان نے بی این ایف کی جانب سے مالک رکی کی کی برادری سے اپیل کی کہ دہ آج عدالتوں کا بائرکاٹ کریں۔

This news was also reported in Pakistan's English language newspapers. Dawn (2010) reports that: "Baloch National Front announced a three-day mourning on the death of Rigi and condemned his hanging in Iran. A statement issued by the front said a "black day" would be observed in Balochistan... [Moreover] Lawyers boycotted courts in several district headquarters of Balochistan in protest against the hanging of Jundullah leader Abdolmalek Rigi by Iranian government...The call for boycott was given by the Baloch Bar Association."

In a similar incident, in September 2012, a slain leader of a banned Baloch militant group, Baloch Republican Party (BRP), Sanaullah Siddiqi Baloch, was discovered to have also held an office bearing position in the banned Takfiri group ASWJ. While BRP is a party of secular nationalist agenda, ASWJ is a banned Takfiri outfit. Sanaullah Siddiqi Baloch's killing in Khuzdar was mourned as a BRP activist 'killed by Pakistani state'. ASWJ activists also mourned this person on social media as their leader (SK, 2012). Such instances indicate at least some kind of overlap between some sections of Baloch nationalist and Takfiri Islamist groups.

Concerns by India and US

CPEC passes through Pakistan-administered Kashmir and India has repeatedly raised concerns over it. India is most anxious about the construction of the CPEC through Gilgit-Baltistan and the opening and operation of the Gwadar port by China (Patranobis, 2017). Indian leadership is perturbed about the CPEC and the Indian Prime Minister Narendra Modi termed it 'unacceptable' during his visit to China in May 2015 (*The Express Tribune*, 2015).

The US administration under President Trump has shown similar anxieties about CPEC. In October 2017, the Trump administration informed Congress that it believes CPEC passes through a disputed territory, referring to Pakistan's northern areas (Gilgit-Baltistan),

which India claims is part of the disputed Jammu and Kashmir territory. Secretary Mattis said the US opposed the One Belt One Road (OBOR) policy in principle because there were many belts and roads in a globalised world, and a singular nation should not take up a dictatorial position for a One Belt, One Road proposition. And it opposed the one going through Pakistan also because it passed through a disputed territory. US position on CPEC may further worsen the already tense relations between the US and Pakistan. Prior to the US announcing its discontentment over the CPEC route, Pakistan had opposed the greater role that the US has assigned to India in Afghanistan. Mattis said, "There are areas where, also, strategically, we need to confront China where we think it's unproductive — the direction they're going in" (Iqbal, 2017).

The Chinese foreign ministry dismissed Mattis' statement, saying that the OBOR initiative was backed by the United Nations and that CPEC was an economic cooperation initiative. "We have repeatedly reiterated that CPEC ... is not directed against third parties and has nothing to do with territorial sovereignty disputes and does not affect China's principled stance on the Kashmir issue," the statement said. It said that a number of international organisations and nation states, which have attested and agreed to cooperation with China on OBOR have also incorporated it in their important resolutions. "Over 130 countries and more than 70 international organisations sent representatives to attend the international cooperation summit – 'Belt and Road Forum' – organised by China in May 2017 and spoke highly of the initiative," it said. "This fully explains that the OBOR initiative is in line with the trend of the times and conforms to the rules of development and is in line with the interests of the people of all countries and has broad and bright prospects for development," it added. (The Express Tribune, 2017).

This US and Indian hostility is discomfiting to Pakistan which places great emphasis on CPEC for its socio-economic development. Moreover, the willingness of the US to accommodate India's narrative regarding Pakistan administered Kashmir (Azad Kashmir), while entirely disregarding the legal and human rights situation in Indian administered Kashmir is a matter of concern for Pakistan government. A leading Pakistani newspaper, The Nation (2017a), notes that the US seems to be opposing CPEC/Belt and Road as part of a grand strategic plan of power politics in the region even though the US has neither territory nor stake in the region.

China and India have long-standing border disputes over two territories. The first dispute is about Aksai Chin located between the Indian administered state of Jammu and Kashmir and the Chinese region of Xinjiang. The other disputed territory lies south of McMahon Line in the Arunachal Pradesh. The 1962 Sino-Indian War was fought in both of these areas. More recently a military standoff occurred between India and China in June 2017 in the disputed territory of Doklam. In contrast, China has a long history of economic and military cooperation with Pakistan. For example, Pakistan spent \$735 million on arms imports in 2015 out of which \$565 million were spend on arms imports from China. Indeed, the scale of economic activity between the two countries has grown tremendously due to CPEC. This also means China's greater economic and political influence in Pakistan and the region in order to better monitor and control Uyghur separatists and extremists outside China. China can not only work closely with Pakistan and other regional countries to ensure the safety of western China, it can also use its regional alliances as a deterrent to India to reduce its security pressure from the southwest direction. While China is not a coastal state of the Indian Ocean, it can use its access to Indian Ocean through Pakistan to ensure the safety of the maritime Silk Route and energy security in the Gulf region (Haiquan, 2017).

Notwithstanding these misgivings, India may consider positive aspects of CPEC and more fully engage with BRI for reciprocal benefits. As suggested by Jeganaathan (2017), Pakistan and India may consider to open Kargil–Skardu road so that India could access

Pakistani, Central Asian and Russian energy resources and vice versa. Similarly, the Bay of Bengal Initiative for Multi-sectoral Technical and Economic Cooperation (BIMSTEC), which is a regional organisation comprising seven countries (Bangladesh, Bhutan, India, Myanmar, Nepal, Sri Lanka, and Thailand), may be expanded to include Pakistan and Afghanistan as it would enhance road connectivity from Kolkata to Lahore and Kabul.

Security measures

According to an estimate, there are close to 8,000 Chinese nationals working in Pakistan, and the country has raised a 15,000-strong armed force specifically to safeguard Chinese nationals working in the country (Neelakantan, 2017; Raza, 2017). These measures are in addition to close collaboration between China and Pakistan against terrorism. Joint China-Pakistan efforts target the activities of the East Turkestan Islamic Movement (ETIM), and their affiliates and trainers are being suppressed through joint efforts. While terrorism continues to be a menace, leaders of both countries have expressed great commitment towards fighting against terrorists (Malik, 2016).

The mitigation of the threat of terrorist violence in Central Asia is one of the objectives of the Shanghai Cooperation Organisation (SCO). SCO members attested the Shanghai Convention on Combating Terrorism, Separatism and Extremism on the inaugural meeting in June 2001 in Shanghai. The six signatory nations are "firmly convinced that terrorism, separatism and extremism ... cannot be justified under any circumstances, and that the perpetrators of such acts should be prosecuted under the law." according to the Convention (SECTSCO, 2008). The SCO's Regional Antiterrorist Structure (RATS), based in Tashkent, was strongly backed by Beijing as a new centre for counterterrorism operations (Smith, 2009).

In September 2017, leaders of the BRICS nations (Brazil, Russia, India, China, South Africa) in their joint declaration expressed grave concern about the intensity of terrorist activity from Taliban and other groups in Afghanistan. BRICS leaders, who met in China's Xiamen city, said the activities of insurgent groups was unacceptable. In a strongly worded declaration, the BRICS nations named Pakistan-based Deobandi and Salafi/Wahhabi militant groups. "We strongly condemn terrorist attacks resulting in death to innocent Afghan nationals. We, in this regard, express concern on the security situation in the region and violence caused by the Taliban, ISIL/Daesh, al-Qaeda and its affiliates including Eastern Turkistan Islamic Movement, Islamic Movement of Uzbekistan, the Haqqani network, Lashkar-e-Taiba, Jaish-e-Mohammed, TTP and Hizb ut-Tahrir," read the declaration issued by BRICS countries. The BRICS declaration further states, "We reaffirm that those responsible for committing, organising, or supporting terrorist acts must be held accountable" (Popalzai, 2017).

Despite these concerns, China remain committed to CPEC projects in Pakistan. China's deputy ambassador to Pakistan, Lijian Zhao, stated that, "The ultimate goal is to help Pakistan to develop the economy ... to help to accelerate the industrialisation process" (Hashim, 2017). The number of Chinese nationals residing in Pakistan have almost tripled to more than 30,000 due to the 43 projects directly under the CPEC banner. In addition to this, short-term visas to Pakistan were issued to more than 71,000 Chinese nationals in 2016 alone, as reported by Reuters (Hashim, 2017).

In 2007, the Government of Pakistan had created a Joint Task Force comprising the Chinese Embassy officials and the Ministry of Interior officials to ensure the security of Chinese citizens in Pakistan (Rahman, 2007). Today, there are 3044 Chinese nationals working on CPEC projects in Sindh. It has been reported that seven security headquarters have been established for each project with a total of 3044 well trained police force officers deployed for the security of Chinese nationals only. The eighth project is of NTDC Transmission line which stretches from Matirai to Lahore, 15 Chinese are involved in this project who have been provided with 65 security force personnel. Moreover, 137 non-CPEC projects in the Sindh province have employed 1971 Chinese, and 1373 security personnel have been deployed for them. It was reported that the total sanctioned strength of Special Protection Unit was 2662 against which 1349 are currently deployed. A force of 563 personnel guards the coal-based power Plant at Port Qasim. Similar security arrangements have been made for Thar project, Block-I & II where a total of 46 and 413 security personnel respectively have been deployed. A force of 555 personnel is providing security to the four wind power projects in Thatta district. A force of 1197 personnel guards the 126-km long NDTC transmission line from Sukkur to Ghotki. Another force of 76 personnel guards the transmission line from Matirai to Lahore/Faisalabad. 75 personnel guard the Sindh section of the 548km railway line being laid from Karachi to Peshawar (SATP, 2017). Moreover, 8,000strong Special Protection Unit was set up by Punjab province in 2014 to guard foreigners, mostly Chinese (VOA, 2017). According to an official report generated in July 2015, there were 2,954 Chinese working in 131 projects in Punjab, living in 31 residences. About 6,983 security personnel were deputed for their security (Elahi, 2015).

In terms of policy response to terrorism, the law in force in Pakistan is '1997 Anti-Terrorism Act' (subsequently amended to expand its scope). This Act created Special Anti-Terrorism Courts (ATC) as well as Anti-Terrorism Appellate (ATA) tribunal (Ahmad, 2006; Malhotra, 2001). This Act offers a comprehensive framework for dealing with terrorism at large. This includes preventive detention of terrorists, redefines the required evidence for conviction, lays down simplified trial procedures for the speedy disposal of terrorism-related cases, and provisions witness protection programmes (Shigri, 2016). From this law emanated all actions to confront terrorism in Pakistan, including the National Action Plan. However, despite such a comprehensive law, the conviction rate of terrorists continues to be very low and, upon acquittal, quite a few of them return to militancy. This legal deficiency is attributed to poor investigations and prosecutions as well as poor arrangements for protection of witnesses, lawyers and judges (Shigri, 2016).

In the aftermath of the Peshawar school massacre (2014) and subsequent domestic public pressure, Islamabad formulated the National Action Plan (NAP), drafted jointly by the government, parliament and army in 2015, a 20-points package of measures to combat terrorism in the country. In particular, Pakistan army chief General Raheel Sharif took a bold stance against terrorism and emphasized that the country had no other option than to eliminate all manifestations of extremism and terrorism at the grass roots level. He further iterated that Pakistan's security forces will not stop unless they achieve the end objective of a terror-free Pakistan. While the subsequent military operation (Zarb-e-Azb) was largely successful in reducing incidents of terrorism in Pakistan, the operation had a strict domestic focus, meaning that only anti-Pakistan militant groups were identified as targets (Wolf, 2016). Thus, those militant groups which are operating in Afghanistan or Indian-administered Kashmir were largely spared. Similar leniency was shown for certain Takfiri Islamist sections in Balochistan in order to use them to confront Baloch separatist groups. Heinkel and deVillafranca (2016) note that Islamabad sometimes links the Baloch to anti-Shia (anti-Hazara) massacres in Quetta, but Takfiri groups such as Sipah-e-Sahaba (SSP) and Lashkar e-Jhangvi (LeJ), some of them with known links with the elements of Pakistani establishment and led by local ethnic Baloch, likely conducted these attacks.

While Pakistani military undertook operations against groups that attacked government official and security forces within Pakistan such as TTP, it did not take action against other groups such as Lashkar-e-Taiba (LeT). Similarly, Afghan Taliban and the Haqqani Network leadership allegedly enjoy safe haven in Balochistan and tribal areas. Although Pakistan military operations disrupted the actions of these groups, it did not directly

target them. Wolf (2016) suggests that Pakistan establishment has to realize that terrorist organizations are not reliable allies for states. While some of these militants for many years had an informal but deeply rooting alliance with some sections of security agencies, at the end they turned against the state and the society.

There are thus some contradictions in Pakistani state's response to terrorism. While the government through the use of its security agencies has made some gains in disrupting foreign networks, it needs to take a clear stance against home-grown Takfiri groups which serve as recruiting ground for the Taliban, Al-Qaeda and ISIS. This is evident in the halfhearted manner in which the home grown Takfiri, jihadi and sectarian groups banned in January 2002 re-emerged under changed names. Banned again in November 2003, most operate as freely as they did in past, once again changed their names. Another related issue is the control of Takfiri extremist, sectarian and violent ideologies through religious schools (madrassas), mosques and social media. In particular, without effective state control over the functioning, funding, and curriculum of the madrassas, these violent ideologies will continue to threaten Pakistani and foreign citizens as much as they will continue to undermine regional and global stability.

Conclusion

This paper has highlighted the multipronged threats to CPEC. Figure 9 indicates the increasing incident count per year showing the gravity of violence since 2001 and a significant increase in attacks on Chinese nationals or CPEC related projects since 2015.



Figure 9. Incident count by year

Given the increasing scale of work on CPEC and the increasing involvement of Chinese engineers and other employees in these projects in the future, governments of Pakistan, China and other regional countries need to develop a robust and integrated plan to eliminate all Takfiri Islamist groups, including those madrassas, clerics, literature and social media, which are propagate Takfiri ideology, as well as their foot-soldiers. Similarly, there is a need to address all legitimate concerns of the indigenous Baloch population, to ensure their socio-economic uplift, while taking tough stance, within the limits of law, against those who resort to violence to implement their ethnocentric or separatist agenda. Indeed, human security can be guaranteed by a rule of law that depends on and preserves legitimate institutions that have the trust of the population and have some enforcement capacity (Alam, 2015).

Most importantly, Pakistan government will need to review its unstated policy of using Islamist or jihadist groups to combat Baloch separatist militancy or conduct jihadist operations in other countries. Small (2015: 91) argues that "Pakistani military that grows ever more closely enmeshed with an Islamist and militant agenda undermines China's basic strategic goals in South Asia. A Pakistani military that can no longer keep China off the terrorist target list, that has even become a target in its own right, undermines China's security at home and the safety of its projects and personnel abroad."

While in recent years, there has been military action against Takfiri Islamists or terrorist groups in other parts of the country, the state needs to adopt a clear anti-Takfiri strategy in Balochistan. Related to that, the state will need to take a tough and clear stance to break all sorts of cooperation between violent Baloch separatist groups and the 'out-ofcontrol' Islamist groups who tactfully join hands to target security forces, non-Baloch population, vulnerable Sufi Sunni and Shia communities, and foreign nationals. While one of the parties (Baloch separatists) want to destabilise the CPEC projects, and the other has a Takfiri agenda (LeJ, TTP, ASWJ), they still, opportunistically, club together to carry out conjoined activities. The data in this paper shows that a Takfiri agenda can be achieved as a by-product of violence aiming for different causes, and thus Takfiri Islamist groups qualify as good foot-soldiers for different sorts of militancy and agendas. The Takfiri Islamist groups pose transnational threat to China because of their links with ETIM in Xinjiang and also due to their anti-China activities in Afghanistan and Central Asia. For example, in October 2017, the Chinese Embassy in Islamabad wrote a letter to Pakistan's interior ministry, informing that a terrorist tasked to attack Chinese Ambassador Yao Jing had entered Pakistan. The Embassy requested the Pakistan government to take immediate action on the intelligence information, and enhance security of Ambassador Yao. The letter written by the focal person for CPEC, Ping Ying Fi, identifies the terrorist as Abdul Wali who belongs to ETIM (PTI, 2017).

In terms of its limitations, this study has focused on attacks against Chinese nationals or CPEC- or China-related projects only. However, it has not focused on attacks on Pakistani army and police, Sufi Sunni and Shia Muslims, non-Muslim communities, or the target killings of Pakistani businesspersons, lawyers, judges, activists and media persons. While such attacks may not be directly related to CPEC, but in the context of terrorizing the Belt and Road, such attacks may be seen as incidents that have indirect implications for overall situation of law and order and business environment. Indeed, as a method of terrorising, if large scale attacks have implications over group or social behaviours, then target killings, as a method, affect individual behaviours.

As a rising global power, China is discovering that its ascendancy to economic and political power is paved with great risks. This trend is reflected in recent attacks against Chinese citizens and commercial projects in South Asia and Central Asia. While some of these attacks have roots in the Islamist and separatist insurgency in the Xinjiang Uighur Autonomous Region (XUAR) (Smith, 2009), others have roots in transnational Takfir Islamist ideology and regional nationalist or separatist ideologies. Beijing's onward march for energy security, international trade and associated commercial ventures in Asia and Africa seem to suggest that terrorism risks might increase for China in the future.

In Pakistan, the attacks highlight several important aspects to the Sino–Pakistan relations. First is the employment of thousands of Chinese technicians, engineers and other workers by Chinese companies or state entities in Pakistan. Second are the threats to these workers by Takfiri Islamist and Baloch separatist militants. Third is the increased alarm with which these attacks are seen given the historically close Pakistan-China relationship (Smith, 2009).

With varying intensity and frequency, incidents of violence against Chinese as well as Pakistani workers on CPEC related projects continue to take place in Pakistan. Needless to say, CPEC's success will be determined by investors' confidence and their ability to successful conduct their operations. If these attacks continue, the very scheme that is hoped to revolutionise Pakistan's industrial and socio-economic development may be at a great risk (*Daily Times*, 2017). Since India and USA are not too happy with the increasing cooperation between China and Pakistan, they are likely to use these incidents as an excuse to criticise the very idea of the Belt and Road and try to hurt CPEC.

For the CPEC to move forward, militant activities by the LeJ, BLA and other violent groups cannot continue unchecked (Hasan, 2016). Indeed, the much anticipated socioeconomic and strategic advantages inherent therein for trade across China, Pakistan and Central Asia cannot be reaped unless both forms of militancy are comprehensively addressed and eliminated.

References

- AFP (2014). Chinese-American was target of Nanga Parbat massacre. Dawn, June 29. Retrieved from <u>https://www.dawn.com/news/1115891</u>
- Ahmad, S. (2006). Responding to terrorism: The Pakistani response. In Muni, S.D. (ed.) *Responding to terrorism in South Asia*. Colombo: Regional Centre for Strategic Studies.
- Akbar, M.S. (2012). Pakistan's Other Taliban. *The Huffington Post*. Retrieved from <u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/malik-siraj-akbar/pakistans-other-</u>taliban b 1898848.html
- *Al Jazeera* (2016). Quetta attack: LeJ kills 60 in Pakistan police academy. October 25. Retrieved from <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/10/hurt-gunmen-storm-police-centre-quetta-161024192252388.html</u>
- Alam, O. (2015). Fighting fire with water: evaluating a CPEC-based human security approach to fostering stability in Balochistan. *Proceedings of International Conference on CPEC*. Held at GC University, Lahore on December 9–10.
- Anadolu Agency (2017). 10 workers linked to Chinese project killed in Pakistan. Tolo News, 13 May. Retrieved from <u>http://www.tolonews.com/world/10-workers-linked-chinese-project-killed-pakistan</u>
- Ansari, M. (2007). The New Face of Jihad. Newsline, August 22.
- Anthony, A. (2007). Hard-line Pakistani students release Chinese women. Reuters, June 23.
- Arduino, A. (2017). China's belt and road initiative security needs: The evolution of Chinese private security companies. *RSIS Working Paper No. 306.* Singapore: Nanyang Technological University.
- Awan, J.R. (2016). Agencies warn of attacks on CPEC projects in Punjab. *The Nation*, September 25. Retrieved from <u>http://nation.com.pk/national/25-Sep-2016/agencies-</u> <u>warn-of-attacks-on-cpec-projects-in-punjab</u>
- Baloch, G.M. (2016). ISIS in Balochistan and role of Pakistani state in fostering extremism. Baloch National Movement. October 9. Retrieved from <u>https://www.thebnm.org/single-post/2016/10/09/ISIS-in-Balochistan-and-role-of-Pakistani-state-in-fostering-extremism</u>
- Baloch, K. (2015). Chinese operations in Balochistan again targeted by militants. *The Diplomat*, March 27. Retrieved from <u>http://thediplomat.com/2015/03/chinese-operations-in-balochistan-again-targeted-by-militants/</u>
- Baloch, S. (2007). The Balochistan conflict: Towards a lasting peace. Brief No7. Pakistan Security Research Unit.

- Baloch, S. (2015). Quetta women's convention: Maternal mortality rate is embarrassing, says Dr Malik. The Express Tribune, January 11. Retrieved from <u>https://tribune.com.pk/story/819976/quetta-womens-convention-maternal-mortality-</u> rate-is-embarrassing-says-dr-malik/
- BBC (2003). Murderers of 19 Chinese Citizens Identified—Kyrgyz Interior Ministry. AKIpress news agency, Bishkek (in Russian). BBC Monitoring Central Asia Unit, July 3.
- *BBC* (2004). Pakistan car bomb kills Chinese. May 3. Retrieved from <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/3679533.stm</u>
- *BBC* (2006). China workers killed in Pakistan, February 15. Retrieved from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/4716820.stm
- *BBC* (2007). Scores killed in Pakistan attacks. July 19. Retrieved form http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/south_asia/6905808.stm
- *BBC* (2009). New protests in western China. September 3. Retrieved from http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/asia-pacific/8235305.stm
- BBC (2015). Abducted Chinese Cyclist Hong Xudong Released in Pakistan, August 23.
- Boone, J. (2016). Chinese engineer and driver injured in Karachi separatist bombing. *The Guardian*, May 30.
- BT (2006). Shehzad Waseem hands over bodies of Chinese engineers. Balochistan Times, February 18.
- Burke, J. (2013). How Taliban brought new terror to Pakistan's Killer Mountain. *The Guardian*, July 23. Retrieved from https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jul/23/taliban-pakistan-killer-mountain
- CCTV (2009). Chinese Embassy in Pakistan raises vigilance to protect local Chinese. October 27. Retrieved from <u>http://english.cctv.com/program/worldwide-watch/20091027/101719.shtml</u>
- *China Daily* (2004). One Chinese hostage killed, another freed. October 1. Retrieved from http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/english/doc/2004-10/14/content_382469.htm
- *China Daily* (2007). Chinese workers feared dead in Pakistan bombing. July 19. Retrieved from http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2007-07/19/content 5439706.htm
- China Daily (2016). Key part of Pakistan economic corridor opens up. November 15.
- Craig, T., & Khan, H.N. (2014). Bicyclist from China kidnapped in Pakistan. *The Washington Post*, May 20.
- *Daily Times* (2017). CPEC security woes and a separatist agenda, July 12. Retrieved from <u>http://dailytimes.com.pk/editorial/13-Jul-17/cpec-security-woes-and-a-separatist-agenda</u>
- *Dawn* (2007). Chinese come under attack again. July 20. Retrieved from https://www.dawn.com/news/257197
- Dawn (2010). Balochistan lawyers assail Rigi's hanging. June 23. Retrieved from https://www.dawn.com/news/952029
- *Dawn* (2014). Thousands attend Marri's funeral. June 13. Retrieved from <u>https://www.dawn.com/news/1112413/thousands-attend-marris-funeral</u>
- Dawn (2016). Consensus that Quetta attack targeted CPEC, August 9. Retrieved from https://www.dawn.com/news/1276337
- Dawn (2017a). Chinese engineers escape IED blast in Steel Town, July 11. Retrieved from https://www.dawn.com/news/1344466
- *Dawn* (2017b). Editorial: Chinese victims. June 11. Retrieved from <u>https://www.dawn.com/news/1338772/chinese-victims</u>
- Dorsey, J.M. (2017). THE US-Saudi plot for Iran that spells trouble for China's new Silk Road. South China Morning Post, May 27. Retrieved from

http://www.scmp.com/week-asia/geopolitics/article/2095734/us-saudi-plot-iran-spells-trouble-chinas-new-silk-road

- Dreyer, J.T. (2005). China's vulnerability to minority separatism. *Asian Affairs: an American Review*, 32(2), 69-86.
- *DW* (2015). Why China's Uighurs are joining jihadists in Afghanistan. July 24. Retrieved from <u>http://www.dw.com/en/why-chinas-uighurs-are-joining-jihadists-in-afghanistan/a-18605630</u>
- Dzyubenko, O. (2016). Kyrgyzstan says Uighur militant groups behind attack on China's embassy. *Reuters*, September 7.
- Elahi, N. (2015). China-Pakistan Economic Corridor: Security Threats & Solutions: A Strategy. Islamabad: Pak-China Institute.
- Escobar, P. (2011). Problems in China's Far West. *Al Jazeera*, August 10. Retrieved from http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2011/08/20118782637916112.html
- *Fars News* (2012). Mosque attacked in Chahbahar. Retrieved from <u>http://english.farsnews.com/newstext.php?nn=9107113840</u>
- Gall, C. (2004). Taliban Suspected in Killing of 11 Chinese Workers. *The New York Times*, June 11.
- Garver, J. (2006). Development of China's Overland Transportation Links with Central, South-west and South Asia. China Quarterly, No. 185, March, pp. 1–22.
- Gul, A. (2017). IS Says It Killed 2 Captive Chinese Nationals in Pakistan. VOA, June 8. Retrieved from <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/islamic-state-says-it-killed-two-captive-chinese-nationals-pakistan/3892553.html</u>
- Haider, K., & Dilawar, I. (2016). Militants Strike Pakistan, Hitting China's Economic Corridor. *Bloomberg*, October 25.
- Haider, Z. (2005). Baluchis, Beijing, and Pakistan's Gwadar Port. Georgetown Journal of International Affairs, 95-103.
- Haiquan, L. (2017). The security challenges of the "One Belt, One Road" initiative and China's choices. *CIRR*, XXIII(78), 129-147.
- Hamid, M. (2011). Why They Get Pakistan Wrong. *The New York Review of Books*, September 29. Retrieved from <u>http://www.nybooks.com/articles/2011/09/29/why-they-get-pakistan-wrong</u>
- Hasan, A.D. (2016). Balochistan: Caught in the Fragility Trap. United States Institute of Peace, June 27. Retrieved from <u>https://www.usip.org/publications/2016/06/balochistan-caught-fragility-trap</u>
- Hashim, A. (2017). Pakistan: A slice of China in Islamabad. *Al Jazeera*, September 3. Retrieved from <u>http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/features/2017/08/pakistan-slice-china-islamabad-170830081303813.html</u>
- Hassan, S.R. (2016). Attacks have killed 44 Pakistanis working on China corridor since 2014. *Reuters,* September 8. Retrieved from <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-pakistan-china/attacks-have-killed-44-pakistanis-working-on-china-corridor-since-2014-idUSKCN11E1EP</u>
- Heinkel, J.C. and deVillafranca, R. (2016). Could Pakistan lose Balochistan? Balochistan's insurgency and its implications for Pakistan and the region. *Journal of Strategic Intelligence*. Summer.
- Hopper, B. & Webber, M. (2009). Migration, Modernisation and Ethnic Estrangement: Uyghur migration to Urumqi, Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region, PRC. *Inner* Asia, Global Oriental Ltd., 11, 173–203
- Hussain, S.D. (2011). Jamia Hafza to be reconstructed soon. *The Nation*, December 17. Retrieved from <u>http://nation.com.pk/national/17-Dec-2011/jamia-hafza-to-be-reconstructed-soon</u>

- IPD (2014). Iranian Balochi extremist groups. *International Policy Digest*. Retrieved from http://www.internationalpolicydigest.org/2014/03/05/iranian-balochi-extremist-groups-silent-lack-unity/
- Iqbal, A. (2017). CEC passes through disputed territory: US. *Dawn*, October 7. Retrieved from <u>https://www.dawn.com/news/1362283/cpec-passes-through-disputed-territory-us</u>
- Jane (2007). Sino-Pakistan Port Ripples Surface Tension," Jane's Foreign Report, March 26. Retrieved from <u>http://frp.janes.com</u>
- Jang (2010). Abdul Malik Rigi ki shahdat: BN ki janib se seh roza sog ka ailan, June 22.
- Jeganaathan, J. (2017). 'OBOR' and South Asia: Can India and China cope with the emerging 'new normal' in the region? *Fudan Journal of the Humanities and Social Sciences*, 10(2), 161-178.
- Khattak, S. (2016). Challenges for CPEC and Chinese Nationals. *Pakistan Observer*, Retrieved from <u>http://pakobserver.net/challenges-cpec-chinese-nationals/</u>
- Kiani, K. (2017). Power consumers to pay security cost of CPEC projects. *Dawn*, August 4. Retrieved from <u>https://www.dawn.com/news/1349492</u>
- Kindropp, J., & Hamrin, C.L. (2014). God and Caesar in China: Policy implications of church-state tensions. Washington, DC: Brookings Institution.
- Kumar, A. (2016). Baloch Republican Army fighters attack Chinese exploitive company. *India Today*, October 16.
- Lin, C. (2016). The ISIS challenge to China's Silk Road and prospect for counter-terrorism cooperation. *Liberty University Law Review*, 11(2).
- Malhotra, V.P. (2001). *Terrorism and Counter-Terrorism in South Asia and India*. New Delhi: Vij Books India Pvt Ltd.
- Malik, A. (2016). Terrifying CPEC. *Pakistan Today*, June 11. Retrieved from https://www.pakistantoday.com.pk/2016/06/11/terrifying-cpec/
- Mehsud, S. (2012). Pakistani militants say Chinese woman killed for revenge. *Reuters*, March 1. Retrieved from <u>http://in.reuters.com/article/pakistan-militants-china/pakistani-</u> militants-say-chinese-woman-killed-for-revenge-idINDEE8200GZ20120301
- Memon, S. (2017). Khairpur student held for 'attacking' Chinese engineers in Sukkur. *The Express Tribune*, March 2. Retrieved from https://tribune.com.pk/story/1344122/khairpur-student-held-attacking-chineseengineers-sukkur/
- Millward, J.A. (2007). *Eurasian Crossroads: A History of Xinjiang*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Mir, A. (2013). 'Denial is face saving exercise' says security official. *The News*, September 25.
- Mirza, S. (2012). Police discover, defuse second bomb outside Chinese Consulate. *The Express Tribune*, July 23. Retrieved from <u>https://tribune.com.pk/story/412013/blast-heard-near-chinese-consulate-in-karachi/</u>
- Nawaiwaqt (2017). Sector F 7 mein Cheeni bashidon per humla. June 6. Retrieved from http://www.nawaiwaqt.com.pk/national/06-Jun-2017/614418
- *NBC News* (2011). NATO fuel truck blast kills 15 in Pakistan. May 21. Retrieved from <u>http://www.nbcnews.com/id/43118901/ns/world_news-south_and_central_asia/t/nato-fuel-truck-blast-kills-least-pakistan/</u>
- Neelakantan, S. (2017). China warns Pakistan against any possible attack on Chinese nationals working in Pak Cities. *India Times*, May 26.
- Pantucci, R. & Lain, S. (2016). VI. Silk Road security. Whitehall Papers, 88(1), 69-94.
- Patranobis, S. (2017). China stands by ally Pakistan after its citizens killed in Balochistan by IS. *Hindustan Times*, June 11. Retrieved from <u>http://www.hindustantimes.com/world-</u>

news/beijing-gravely-concerned-as-reports-say-chinese-couple-abducted-in-pakistankilled/story-EaiBAfgbtJrAxi23OwSz8J.html

- PBS (2017). 6th Population and Housing Census. Pakistan Bureau of Statistics. Retrieved from <u>http://www.pbscensus.gov.pk/</u>
- PDO (2006). Remains of Chinese Engineers Killed in Pakistan Back Home. *People's Daily Online*, February 18. Retrieved from http://english.peopledaily.com.cn/200602/18/eng20060218 243901.html
- *People* (2016). Remains of Chinese engineers killed in Pakistan back home, February 18. Retrieved from http://en.people.cn/200602/18/eng20060218 243901.html
- Perry, M. (2012). False flag. *Foreign Policy*, January 13. Retrieved from <u>http://foreignpolicy.com/2012/01/13/false-flag/</u>
- Popalzai, M.A. (2007). BRICS Nations Condemn Pakistan-Based Terror Groups. *Tolo News*, September 4. Retrieved from <u>http://www.tolonews.com/afghanistan/brics-nations-</u> <u>condemn-pakistan-based-terror-groups</u>
- *Press TV* (2017). Gunmen kill 10 workers in Pakistan's Balochistan, May 13. Retrieved from http://www.presstv.ir/Detail/2017/05/13/521721/Pakistan-Baluchistan-unrest
- *PT* (2017). About the Census 2017. *Pakistan Today*, September 3. Retrieved from https://www.pakistantoday.com.pk/2017/09/03/about-the-census-2017/
- *PTI* (2017). China asks Pakistan to provide additional security for its envoy. Press Trust of India. *The Indian Express*, October 22.
- Rahman, F. (2007). Targeted Attacks on Chinese: Myths and Reality. Pakistan Council on China. July 21. Retrieved from: <u>http://pcc.org.pk/downloads/targeted-attacks-on-chinese.pdf</u>
- Ramachandran, S. (2016). CPEC takes a step forward as violence surges in Balochistan. *Asia Times,* November 16. Retrieved from <u>http://www.atimes.com/cpec-takes-step-forward-violence-surges-balochistan/</u>
- Raman, A. (n.d.). Chinese Activities in Baluchistan. *SATP*. Retrieved from <u>http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/publication/idr/vol_16(2)/Raman.htm</u>
- Rasmussen, S.E., & Baloch, K. (2017). Isis claims to kill Chinese couple studying and teaching in Pakistan. *The Guardian*, June 8.
- Raza, S.H. (2017). '15,000 military personnel protecting CPEC'. *Dawn*, February 21. Retrieved from <u>https://www.dawn.com/news/1316040</u>
- Reed, J. T., & Raschke, D. (2010). The ETIM: China's islamic militants and the global terrorist threat. ABC-CLIO.
- *Reuters* (2012). Tehreek-e-Taliban Pakistan claims responsibility for killing Chinese tourist. The Express Tribune, March 2. Retrieved from: <u>https://tribune.com.pk/story/344297/tehreek-e-taliban-pakistan-claims-responsibility-for-killing-chinese-tourist/</u>
- *Reuters* (2013). Chinese engineers escape Karachi bomb ahead of Premier Li's arrival in Pakistan. May 21. Retrieved from <u>https://tribune.com.pk/story/552378/chinese-engineers-escape-karachi-bomb-ahead-of-premier-lis-arrival-in-pakistan/</u>
- *Reuters* (2014a). Govt suspends pilgrimage route through Mastung. *The Express Tribune,* January 25. Retrieved from: <u>https://tribune.com.pk/story/663145/govt-suspends-pilgrimage-route-to-iran-through-mastung/</u>
- *Reuters* (2014b). Rebels, Islamists form dangerous alliance in Pakistan's unruly southwest. *Voice of America*, March 14. Retrieved from <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/reu-rebels-islamists-form-dangerous-alliance-in-pakistans-unruly-southwest/1870963.html</u>
- *RFE/RL* (2016). Chinese engineers killed in Pakistan's Balochistan Province. *Radio Free Europe/ Radio Liberty*, November 26. Retrieved from <u>https://www.rferl.org/a/pakistan-chinese-engineers-killed-balochistan/28140991.html</u>

- Rolland, N. (2017). China's "Belt and Road Initiative": Underwhelming or game-changer? *The Washington Quarterly*, 40(1), 127-142.
- Roul, A. (2015). Growing Islamic State influence in Pakistan fuels sectarian violence. *Terrorism Monitor*, 13 (13), June 26. Retrieved from <u>https://jamestown.org/program/growing-islamic-state-influence-in-pakistan-fuels-</u> <u>sectarian-violence/</u>
- SATP (2017). *Sindh Timeline*. July 12. Retrieved from <u>http://www.satp.org/satporgtp/countries/pakistan/sindh/timeline/index.html</u>
- SECTSCO (2008). Full text of Shanghai Convention on Combating Terrorism, Separatism and Extremism. Retrieved from <u>http://www.sectsco.org/html/00093.html</u>
- Sellin, L. (2017). ISIS is growing in Pakistan. *Sonoran News*, September 29. Retrieved from http://sonorannews.com/2017/09/29/isis-growing-pakistan/
- Shah, S. (2016). Chronology of major terror incidents in Balochistan. *Dawn*, November 13. Retrieved from <u>https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/164567-Chronology-of-major-terror-incidents-in-Balochistan</u>
- Shah, S.A. (2015). Miscreants set ablaze 5 tankers in Balochistan, abduct four drivers. *Dawn*, March 23. Retrieved from <u>https://www.dawn.com/news/1171388</u>
- Shah, S.A. (2017). Quetta se do Cheeni bashinde aghwa. *Dawn News*, May 24. Retrieved from <u>https://www.dawnnews.tv/news/1058370</u>
- Shahid, K.K. (2016). An Alliance Between Islamic State and Lashkar-e-Jhangvi in Pakistan Was Inevitable. *The Diplomat*, November 15. Retrieved from <u>https://thediplomat.com/2016/11/an-alliance-between-islamic-state-and-lashkar-e-jhangvi-in-pakistan-was-inevitable/</u>
- Sheppard, B. (2010). Their future is at stake. Human Rights Watch, December 13.
- Shigri, A.A. (2016). A flawed anti-terrorism law. *Dawn*, December 23. Retrieved from https://www.dawn.com/news/1303938
- Sial, S. (2014). China-Pakistan Economic Corridor: A security analysis. *Conflict and Peace Studies*, 6(2).
- Siddiqa, A. (2013). The Hazard of Being a Hazara in Balochista. *Tehelk*a, February. Retrieved from <u>http://tehelka.com/the-hazard-of-being-a-hazara-in-balochistan</u>
- Siddiqui, S. (2017). CPEC investment pushed from \$55b to \$62b. *The Express Tribune*, April 12. Retrieved from <u>https://tribune.com.pk/story/1381733/cpec-investment-pushed-55b-62b/</u>
- Singh, M. (2016). Baloch rebels attack Dudher project site, 2 Chinese engineers killed, many hurt. *India Today*, September 28. Retrieved from <u>http://indiatoday.intoday.in/story/baloch-rebels-attack-kills-two-</u> engineers/1/775273.html
- SK (2012). Baloch nationalists and Takfiri Deobandis jointly mourn the death of a Baloch LeJ-ASWJ terrorist. Retrieved from <u>https://lubpak.com/archives/226505</u>
- Small, A. (2015). The China-Pakistan Axis. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Smith, P. J. (2009). China's economic and political rise: Implications for global terrorism and US–China cooperation. *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism*, 32(7), 627-645.
- SOP (2013). Scholars from China and Pakistan discuss opportunities and challenges of China Pakistan Economic Corridor. *Senate of Pakistan*. August 6.
- Stacey, K. (2017). Isis says it killed 2 Chinese nationals in Pakistan. Financial Times, June 9.Retrieved from1e14ce4af89b?mhq5j=e7
- Syed, J., Pio, E., Kamran, T., & Zaidi, A. (Eds.). (2016). *Faith-based violence and Deobandi militancy in Pakistan*. London: Palgrave Macmillan.

- Tanner, M.S., & Bellacqua, J. (2016). China's Response to Terrorism. CNA. Report sponsored by the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission.
- *TBP* (2017). Residences of CPEC engineers attacked in Kharan. *The Balochistan Post*, August 12. Retrieved from <u>http://thebalochistanpost.com/2017/08/residences-cpec-</u> engineers-attacked-kharan/
- The Economic Times (2017). Chinese couple's kidnapping in Pak highlights CPEC risks.

 May
 26.
 Retrieved
 from

 http://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/international/world-news/chinese-couples-kidnapping-in-pak-highlights-cpec-risks/articleshow/58853588.cms
 from
- *The Express Tribune* (2014). Unusual trend: Jundullah pledges support to IS. November 18. Retrieved from <u>https://tribune.com.pk/story/792894/unusual-trend-jundullah-pledges-support-to-is/</u>
- *The Express Tribune* (2015). China-Pakistan Economic Corridor "unacceptable", Modi Tells China. June 1. Retrieved from <u>https://tribune.com.pk/story/895611/china-pakistan-economic-corridor-unacceptable-modi-tells-china/</u>
- *The Express Tribune* (2017). Belt and road initiative: Pakistan, China snub US objection over CPEC project. October 7. Retrieved from https://tribune.com.pk/story/1525336/china-rejects-us-objections-cpec/
- *The Nation* (2014). Taliban group threatens to attack Chinese interests. November 17. Retrieved from: <u>http://nation.com.pk/national/17-Nov-2014/taliban-group-threatens-to-attack-chinese-interests</u>
- *The Nation* (2016). Chinese citizen targeted in Karachi. March 31. Retrieved from http://nation.com.pk/national/31-May-2016/chinese-citizen-targeted-in-karachi
- *The Nation* (2017a). US wary of CPEC. October 8. Retrieved from <u>http://nation.com.pk/editorials/08-Oct-2017/us-wary-of-cpec</u>
- *The Nation* (2017b). Another 3 labourers shot dead in Balochistan, May 20. Retrieved from http://nation.com.pk/national/20-May-2017/another-3-labourers-shot-dead-in-balochistan
- *The News* (2007). Man confesses to killing three Chinese nationals. October 9. Retrieved from <u>https://www.thenews.com.pk/archive/print/74675-man-confesses-to-killing-three-chinese-nationals</u>
- *The News* (2014). Capital's Jamia Hafsa declares support for Islamic State. December 8. Retrieved from <u>https://www.thenews.com.pk/archive/print/541350-capitals-jamia-hafsa-declares-support-for-islamic-state</u>
- *The News* (2017). Cops among 22 martyred in suicide attack at Jhal Magsi shrine. October 6. <u>https://www.thenews.com.pk/print/234973-Cops-among-22-martyred-in-suicide-attack-at-Jhal-Magsi-shrine</u>
- *The Telegraph* (2012). Chinese woman among two shot dead in Peshawar. February 28. Retrieved from <u>http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/asia/pakistan/9111034/Chinese-woman-among-two-shot-dead-in-Peshawar.html</u>
- *The Tribune* (2016). CPEC opens as Chinese cargo leaves Gwadar port. November 13. Retrieved from <u>http://www.tribuneindia.com/news/nation/cpec-opens-as-chinese-cargo-leaves-gwadar-port/322834.html</u>
- *TOI* (2016). Baloch activists to stage week-long protest in London against China-Pakistan 'nexus'. *The Times of India*, September 25. Retrieved from <u>https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/Baloch-activists-to-stage-week-long-protest-in-London-against-China-Pakistan-nexus/articleshow/54505369.cms</u>

- VOA (2017). Braving security fears, Chinese seek 'Silk Road' riches in Pakistan. Reuters, September 11. Retrieved from <u>https://www.voanews.com/a/braving-security-fearschinese-seek-silk-road-riches-in-pakistan/4023436.html</u>
- Wayne, M. I. (2007). China's war on terrorism: Counter-insurgency, politics and internal security. Routledge.
- Weijia, H. (2016). Increased ties with Southeast Asia don't detract from China's goals in the CPEC. *Global Times*, September 13.
- Wenwen (2017). Kidnapping highlights risks along China-Pakistan Economic Corridor. *The Global Times*, May 25. Retrieved from http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1048723.shtml
- Wivell, D. (2011). Security heavy in west China city hit by attacks. *Associated Press*, August 2.
- Wolf, S.O. (2016). Pakistan and Terrorism: China-Pakistan Economic Corridor as Critical Juncture? *E-International Relations*, May 11. Retrieved from <u>http://www.e-ir.info/2016/05/11/pakistan-and-terrorism-china-pakistan-economic-corridor-as-critical-juncture/</u>
- Wright, T., & Page, J. (2011). China pullout deals blow to Pakistan. Wall Street Journal, September 30. Retrieved from https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052970203405504576600671644602028
- Xenakis, J.J. (2017). World view: Execution of two of China's citizens in Pakistan raises concerns about CPEC. *Breitbart*, June 10. Retrieved from <u>http://www.breitbart.com/national-security/2017/06/10/10-jun-17-world-view-</u> execution-of-two-of-chinas-citizens-in-pakistan-raises-concerns-about-cpec/
- *Xinhua* (2006). Remains of killed engineers back home. February 18. Retrieved from http://english.sina.com/p/1/2006/0218/66032.html
- *Xinhua* (2007a). Three Chinese killed in Pakistan. China Daily, July 9. Retrieved from http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2007-07/09/content_5421741.htm
- *Xinhua* (2007b). 7 Chinese Kidnapped in Pakistan. June 23. Retrieved from http://lt.china.com.cn/english/international/214939.htm
- *Xinhua* (2009). Xinjiang to speed up legislation against separatism, regional top lawmaker. July 20. Retrieved from <u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2009-07/20/content 11734279.htm</u>
- Yusufzai, R. (2014). What Marri stood for. *The News on Sunday*, July 13. Retrieved from http://tns.thenews.com.pk/what-khair-bakhsh-marri-stood-for
- Zee News (2016). Chinese engineer working on CPEC survives roadside bombing in Pakistan, December 14. Retrieved from <u>http://zeenews.india.com/news/world/chinese-engineer-working-on-cpec-survives-roadside-bombing-in-pakistan_1958481.html</u>

Appendix 'A' - Pictures of attacks on Chinese nationals

Picture 1. Chinese workers carry the coffin of one of the three Chinese engineers killed in Hub, Pakistan at Hefei Luogang Airport in Hefei, capital of east China's Anhui Province, 18 February 2006. (Xinhua, 2006)



Picture 2. Relatives of Zhao Bin, one of the three Chinese engineers killed in Hub, Pakistan, weep while waiting for the arrival of his body at Hefei Luogang Airport in Hefei, capital of East China's Anhui Province, 18 February 2006. (People, 2006)



Picture 3. Pakistani police officers help move the body of a Chinese worker killed in Peshawar, 8 July 2007. Three Chinese nationals were killed and one was seriously injured (*Xinhua*, 2007a)



Picture 4. A Chinese worker, injured in the attack, receives treatment at a local hospital in Peshawar, 8 July 2007. Three Chinese nationals were killed and one was seriously injured in the attack (*Xinhu*a, 2007a).



Picture 5. A Pakistani security official examines wreckage of a vehicle after a bomb explosion in Hub, 19 July 2007. Police said a bus carrying about 10 Chinese engineers and workers had just passed when the remote-controlled bomb exploded killing at least 26 people – Photo credits: AP (*China Daily*, 2007).



Picture 6. A Chinese national and two others, including his driver, were slightly injured in a roadside explosion in the outskirts of Karachi on 30 May 2016 (*The Nation*, 2016)



CHINA PAKISTAN MANAGEMENT INITIATIVE WORKING PAPER SERIES

2017

NO. CPMI/2017/11/1

Jawad Syed and Memoona Tariq: China's Belt and Road Initiative and Prospects of Cooperation among Business Schools: A Perspective from Pakistan

NO. CPMI/2017/11/2

Jawad Syed: Terrorising the Belt and Road: A Critical Analysis of Security Threats to Chinese Nationals and Businesses in Pakistan



China Pakistan Management Initiative Suleman Dawood School of Business Lahore University of Management Sciences Defence Housing Authority, Lahore 54792, Pakistan